

PACIFIC EARTHQUAKE ENGINEERING Research center

Uncertainty Specification and Propagation for Loss Estimation Using FOSM Method

Jack W. Baker Stanford University

and

C. Allin Cornell Stanford University

PEER 2003/07 SEPT. 2003

Uncertainty Specification and Propagation for Loss Estimation Using FOSM Methods

Jack W. Baker

and

C. Allin Cornell

Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering Stanford University

PEER Report 2003/07 Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research Center College of Engineering University of California, Berkeley

September 2003

ABSTRACT

The estimation of repair costs in future earthquakes is one component of loss estimation currently being developed for use in performance-based engineering. An important component of this calculation is the estimation of total uncertainty in the result, as a result of the many sources of uncertainty in the calculation. Monte Carlo simulation is a simple approach for estimation of this uncertainty, but it is computationally expensive. The procedure proposed in this report uses the first-order second-moment (FOSM) method to collapse several conditional random variables into a single conditional random variable, total repair cost given *IM* (where *IM* is a measure of the ground motion intensity). Numerical integration is then used to incorporate the ground motion hazard. The ground motion hazard is treated accurately because it is the dominant contributor to total uncertainty. Quantities that can be computed are expected annual loss, variance in annual loss, and the mean annual rate (or probability) of exceeding a given loss.

A general discussion of element-based loss estimation is presented, and a framework for loss estimation is outlined. The method works within the framework proposed by the Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research (PEER) Center

The report makes suggestions for the representation of correlation among the random variables, such as repair costs, where data and information are very limited. Guidelines for the estimation of uncertainty in peak interstory drift given *IM* are also presented. This includes using structural analysis to estimate aleatory uncertainty, and correlations for an example structure. Several studies attempting to characterize epistemic uncertainty are referenced as an aid.

A simple numerical calculation is presented to illustrate the mechanics of the procedure. The results of the example are also used to illustrate the effect of uncertainty on the rate of exceeding a given total cost. This illustrates that uncertainty in total repair cost given *IM* may or may not have a significant effect on the annual rate of exceeding a given cost.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported in part by the Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research Center through the Earthquake Engineering Research Centers Program of the National Science Foundation under award number EEC-9701568.

CONTENTS

ABS	ΓRAC	Τ	iii
ACK	NOW	LEDGMENTS	iv
TAB	LE OF	F CONTENTS	v
LIST	OF FI	IGURES	. vii
LIST	OF T.	ABLES	ix
1	INTF	RODUCTION	1
2	THE	MODEL FRAMEWORK	3
	2.1	Total Repair Cost	4
	2.2	Element Damage Values	4
	2.3	Element Damage Measures	4
	2.4	Building Response	4
	2.5	Site Seismic Hazard	4
	2.6	Assumptions	5
3	PRO	CEDURE	7
	3.1	Specify $\ln EDP \mid IM$	7
	3.2	Specify $\mathbf{DM} \ln \mathbf{EDP}$ and $\ln \mathbf{DVE} \mathbf{DM}$, and collapse to $\ln \mathbf{DVE} \ln \mathbf{EDP}$	9
	3.3	Calculate ln DVE <i>IM</i>	. 13
	3.4	Switch to the non-log form DVE <i>IM</i>	. 14
	3.5	Compute moments of TC IM	. 15
	3.6	Accounting for Collapse Cases	. 15
	3.7	Other Generalizations of the Model	. 16
	3.8	Incorporate the ground motion hazard to determine <i>E</i> [<i>TC</i>] and <i>Var</i> [<i>TC</i>]	. 17
	3.9	Rate of Exceedance of a Given TC	. 18
	3.10	Incorporation of Epistemic Uncertainty	. 19
		3.10.1 Epistemic Uncertainty in <i>TC</i> <i>IM</i>	. 19
		3.10.2 Epistemic Uncertainty in the Ground Motion Hazard	. 25
	3.11	Expectation and Variance of $E[TC]$, Accounting for Epistemic Uncertainty	. 27
	3.12	Expectation and Variance of the Annual Frequency of Collapse, Accounting for Epistemic Uncertainty	. 29
	3.13	Revised Calculation for E[TC], Accounting For Costs Due to Collapses	. 31
	3.14	Rate of Exceedance of a Given TC, Accounting for Epistemic Uncertainty	. 33

4	SIM	PLE N	UMERICAL EXAMPLE	39
	4.1	Specif	fy ln EDP IM	39
	4.2	Specif	fy Collapsed Function ln DVE ln EDP	40
	4.3	Calcu	late ln DVE <i>IM</i>	41
	4.4	Swite	h to the non-log form DVE <i>IM</i>	42
	4.5	Comp	ute moments of <i>TC</i> <i>IM</i>	43
	4.6	Incorp	porate the site hazard	45
5	THE	ROLI	E OF VARIANCE IN <i>TC</i> GIVEN <i>IM</i>	49
6	GUI	DELIN	SES FOR UNCERTAINTY ESTIMATION	53
	6.1	Poten	tial Sources of Structural Uncertainty	53
	6.2	Aleato	bry Uncertainty in EDP IM for The Van Nuys Testbed	54
		6.2.1	Expected value of EDPs	55
		6.2.2	Aleatory Uncertainty	56
		6.2.3	Correlations	58
		6.2.4	Probability of Collapse	59
	6.3	Refer	ences for Estimation of Epistemic Uncertainty in EDP IM	60
7	CON	CLUS	ION	65
APP	ENDI	X A:	DERIVATION OF CORRELATION USING THE EQUI- CORRELATED MODEL	67
APP	ENDI	X B:	DERIVATION OF MOMENTS OF CONDITIONAL RANDOM VARIABLES	70
APP	ENDI	X C:	DERIVATION OF THE ANALYTICAL SOLUTION FOR $\lambda_{TC}(z)$	73
APPENDIX D:			USE OF THE BOOTSTRAP TO COMPUTE SAMPLE VARIANCE AND CORRELATION	75
APP	ENDI	X E:	ESTIMATING THE ROLE OF SUPPLEMENTARY VARIABLES IN UNCERTAINTY	77
APP	ENDI	X F:	ESTIMATING THE VARIANCE AND COVARIANCE STRUCTURE OF THE GROUND MOTION HAZARD	83
REF	EREN	NCES.		87

LIST OF FIGURES

Fig. 3.1	Estimated median of IDR _i (exp($\overline{\ln IDR_i}$)), conditioned on no collapse and Sa	8
Fig. 3.2	Collapsing out <i>DM</i>	9
Fig. 3.3	Element Fragility Functions	10
Fig. 3.4	Element Repair Costs	10
Fig. 3.5	Collapsed distribution <i>DVE</i> <i>EDP</i>	11
Fig. 3.6	Collapsing out EDP	13
Fig. 3.7	Sample Hazard Curve for the Van Nuys Site	25
Fig. 4.1	E[TC IM], plus/minus one sigma, with uncertainty only in EDP IM	44
Fig. 4.2	E[TC IM], plus/minus one sigma, with uncertainty only in DVE EDP	44
Fig. 4.3	E[TC IM], plus/minus one sigma, with all uncertainties	45
Fig. 4.4	$\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid IM]}$, denoted $\beta_{TC\mid IM}$	45
Fig. 4.5	Expected $TC \mid IM$, for example solution and $1.4IM^{1.8}$ fit	47
Fig. 4.6	Van Nuys ground motion hazard, and analytical fit	47
Fig. 4.7	$\lambda_{TC}(z)$: Comparison of numerical integration and analytical solution	48
Fig. 5.1	Effect of uncertainty, $\beta_{TC IM}$, on frequency of exceedance of Total Cost, calculated using numerical integration	1 50
Fig. 5.2	Effect of uncertainty examined using the analytical solution for $\lambda_{TC}(z)$, when $\beta = 1$	51
Fig. 6.1	Estimated median of IDR_i (exp($\overline{\ln IDR_i}$)), conditioned on no collapse and S_a	55
Fig. 6.2	Estimated median of ACC_i (exp($\overline{\ln ACC_i}$)), conditioned on no collapse and S_a	56
Fig. 6.3	Estimated standard deviation in $\ln IDR_i$, conditioned on no collapse and S_a	57
Fig. 6.4	Estimated standard deviation in $\ln ACC_i$, conditioned on no collapse and S_a	57
Fig. 6.5	Correlation coefficient vs. number of stories of separation (for interstory drift rati at 50/50 hazard level	os) 59
Fig. 6.6	Probability of collapse, conditioned on IM	60

Fig. F.1	Example of aggregation of nine hazard curves to obtain three curves (Figure 6-4	
	taken from Pacific Gas & Electric, 1988)	.85

LIST OF TABLES

Table 7.1	Sample Correlation Coefficients for lnEDPs	.58
Table 7.2	Examples of $\beta_{\rm R}$ and $\beta_{\rm U}$ for NPP Structures, from Kennedy and Ravindra (1984)	.61
Table 7.3	Uncertainty Coefficient β_{UD} for Evaluation of Steel Moment Frame Buildings	
	(FEMA, 2000a)	.62
Table 7.4	Example Uncertainty Coefficients β_U for Collapse Capacity in Different Damage	
	States (Bazzurro et al. 2002)	.63

1 Introduction

The estimation of annual losses in a building due to earthquake damage is a quantity of interest to decision makers, and is a current topic of study in performance-based earthquake engineering. Among the quantities to be determined are the uncertainty in the annual losses and the contribution of each source of uncertainty to the total uncertainty in annual losses. Current efforts in this field consider the ground motion hazard, building response, damage to building elements, element repair costs, and total repair cost as individual random variables, and then propagate uncertainty through each step to find a final result.

One option for propagating this uncertainty is through Monte Carlo simulation (e.g. Porter and Kiremidjian 2001). Although straightforward, it can be very expensive computationally, especially when multiple runs are required to calculate sensitivities and/or when low probabilities are needed. In this paper, we present an alternative solution employing a hybrid of simple numerical integration supplemented by the first-order second-moment, or FOSM, method (e.g., Melchers 1999) applied to the higher dimensional response and loss variables.

Regardless of the propagation method used, it is necessary to represent and estimate what may be a complex variance and covariance structure. This report presents several models which may be adopted for these estimates, and the models are equally useful when using Monte Carlo simulation.

The report is broken into several sections, which may be viewed somewhat independently. They are as listed below:

- 1. Section 2 reviews a framework used in loss estimation, and describes the elements of this framework.
- Section 3 presents a procedure for propagating uncertainty through the various random variables. Sections 3.1 through 3.5, 3.8 and 3.9 present the propagation procedure considering aleatory uncertainty only. Section 3.6 and 3.7 describe several

generalizations of the model that have been included for completeness, but are not needed for an understanding of the basic procedure. Sections 3.10 through 3.14 incorporate epistemic uncertainty and the model generalizations into the calculations. Consideration of epistemic uncertainty results in equations of increased length and complexity, but if implemented in a computer program, the computations should not be overwhelming. For a first-time reader, Sections 3.6, 3.7 and 3.10 through 3.14 can be skipped without losing the primary methods of the procedure.

- Section 4 presents a numerical example to illustrate how the equations of Section 3 would be implemented. It is intended only as a simple illustration, and so the model generalizations are excluded from the example, as is consideration of epistemic uncertainty.
- 4. Section 5 uses the results from the example in Section 4 to examine the effect of variance in *TC* given *IM* on the final results.
- 5. During the course of this procedure, there are many times when variances and covariances of random variables need to be estimated. Although the quantification of these second moments is a relatively undeveloped field at present, several useful resources are described in Section 6.

The report is concluded in Section 7, which summarizes the findings and features of this report. Several Appendices are also included to give additional background into ideas presented in the body of the report. It is hoped that the modular format of this report will allow the reader to examine sections of interest, while skipping sections (e.g. Section 2) which may not be new material.

2 The Model Framework

The proposed procedure works within the framework proposed by the Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research (PEER) Center. Familiarity with this general framework is presumed (Cornell and Krawinkler 2000; Krawinkler 2002a). This framework is presented in the form of the following equation:

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \iint_{u} \iint_{v} \iint_{y} \int_{x} G_{TC|\text{DVE}}(z, \mathbf{u}) f_{\text{DVE}|\text{DM}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{v}) f_{\text{DM}|\text{EDP}}(\mathbf{v}, \mathbf{y}) f_{\text{EDP}|IM}(\mathbf{y}, x) \left| d\lambda_{IM}(x) \right|$$
(2.1)

with terms defined as follows:

- $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ is the annual rate of exceeding a total repair cost of z, where total repair cost, TC is the decision variable under study.
- $G_{TC|\mathbf{DVE}}(z, \mathbf{u})$ is the Complimentary Cumulative Distribution Function (CCDF) of *TC*, conditioned on the vector of damage values of each element (*DVE_j* is the damage value of element *j*)
- $f_{\text{DVE}|\text{DM}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{v})$ is the PDF of the vector of damage values of each element, given the vector of damage states of each element (DM_j is the damage state of element j)
- $f_{\text{DM|EDP}}(\mathbf{v}, \mathbf{y})$ is the PDF of the vector of (the typically discrete) damage states, given the vector of engineering demand parameters
- $f_{EDP|IM}(\mathbf{y}, \mathbf{x})$ is the PDF of the vector of engineering demand parameters, given the intensity measure
- $|d\lambda_{IM}(x)|$ is the absolute value of the derivative of the annual rate of exceeding a given value of the intensity measure (the seismic hazard curve). The absolute value is needed because the derivative is negative.

Elements of this framework are developed further in the following subsections.

2.1 TOTAL REPAIR COST

The assumption in this study is that the total cost of repair to the structure is the sum of the repair costs of all elements in the structure, but this can easily be generalized. A modification to this assumption accounting for collapse cases is presented in Section 3.6.

2.2 ELEMENT DAMAGE VALUES

Means and variances of repair costs for each possible damage state are needed for all element types under consideration. Mean repair costs can be estimated from sources such as R.S. Means Company's published materials on construction cost estimating (R.S. Means Co. 2002). Additional quantification of repair costs is a topic of current research.

2.3 ELEMENT DAMAGE MEASURES

In current research, damage measures are typically not continuous, but a discrete set of damage states (e.g., Porter and Kiremidjian 2001; Aslani and Miranda 2002). We shall adopt this format to facilitate such efforts. Discrete damage states are described by fragility functions, which return the probability of an element exceeding given damage states at a given Engineering Demand Parameter (*EDP*) level. One fragility function is needed for each potential damage state of the element. Typically, fragility functions with cumulative lognormal functional shapes are used. The development of fragility functions for structural and nonstructural components is a topic of current research.

2.4 BUILDING RESPONSE

A probabilistic model is needed for the distribution of *EDPs* for the structure (e.g., the interstory drifts and peak floor accelerations for each floor), conditioned on a level of *IM*. Conditional mean values and variances due to aleatory uncertainty can be determined from analysis techniques such as Incremental Dynamic Analysis (Vamvatsikos and Cornell 2002).

2.5 SITE SEISMIC HAZARD

It is necessary to determine the hazard curve for the predictor *IM* at the location of interest, through either PSHA or seismic hazard maps. This topic has been developed in detail elsewhere (e.g., Kramer 1995), and is not further covered in this study.

2.6 ASSUMPTIONS

Several assumptions are made in this framework, and are described below. They are believed to be consistent with the most advanced current seismic loss estimation efforts. Most can be reduced without formal difficulty.

Markovian dependence is assumed for all distributions in the framework. For example, it is assumed that the distribution of the *DM* vector can be conditioned solely on the *EDP* vector, and that knowledge of the *IM* provides no additional information. In this way, previous conditioning information does not need to be carried forward through all future distributions, reducing complexity. A conditioning variable that contains all necessary conditional information is deemed a "sufficient" descriptor (Luco 2002).

All damage is assumed to occur on an element level. The total cost of damage to the structure is then the sum of the damage cost of each element in the structure. This technique is explained in more detail by Porter and Kiremidjian (2001). This assumption can easily be generalized, if desired. In this paper, the exception to this assumption is when collapse occurs, and repair costs will be a function of the collapse rather than individual element responses. The collapse case is set aside in the initial presentation of the procedure, and then accounted for in a later section.

All relations in the framework are assumed to be scalar functions. For example, the conditional distribution of the Damage Measure of element *j* is a function of only the *i*th Engineering Demand Parameter. Or alternatively, $f_{DM_j|\text{EDP}}(v_j, \mathbf{y}) = f_{DM_j|\text{EDP}_i}(v_j, y_i)$. Note also that the function is not conditioned on variables from any previous steps because of the Markovian process assumption.

To calculate total uncertainty in our decision variable, it will be necessary to incorporate both epistemic and aleatory uncertainty. These two sources of uncertainty are uncorrelated, allowing their contributions to be calculated separately for simplicity. It is recommended that the variance of *TC* given *IM* be calculated once for the variance due to epistemic uncertainty, and once for the variance due to aleatory uncertainty.

3 Procedure

The procedure outlined makes use of FOSM approximations to calculate the mean and variance of *TC* given *IM*. A distribution $F_{TC|IM}(z,x)$ is then fit to these moments, and integrated numerically or analytically over the hazard curve, i.e., $|d\lambda_{IM}(x)|$ to generate the mean annual rate of exceeding a given repair cost:

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \int_{IM} 1 - F_{TC|IM}(z, x) \left| d\lambda_{IM}(x) \right|$$
(3.1)

The FOSM approximations used to obtain moments of TC|IM from EDP, DM and DVE are justified by the assumption that the uncertainty in the *IM* hazard curve is the most significant contributor to variance of the total loss. Therefore, we are retaining the full distribution for *IM* itself, but using the FOSM approximations for all (first and second) moments conditioned on *IM*. In addition, we likely do not have information about the full distributions of some variables (e.g., repair costs), and so using only the first two moments of these distributions does not result in a significant loss of available information.

Note that we are working with natural logarithms of the variables described previously. This allows us to work with sums of terms, rather than products. We revert to a non-log form for the final result.

3.1 SPECIFY $\ln \text{EDP} \mid IM$

The proposed model¹ in this study is $EDP_i | IM = H_i(IM)\varepsilon_i(IM)$, where $H_i(IM)$ is the (deterministic) mean value of EDP_i given IM, and $\varepsilon_i(IM)$ is a random variable with mean of one, and conditional variance adjusted to model the variance in EDP_i . Then when we use the log form of EDP_i , we have a random variable of the form $\ln(EDP_i | IM) = \ln(H_i(IM)) + \ln(\varepsilon_i(IM))$.

¹ We introduce the random variable notation X|Y, to denote that the model of X is conditioned on Y.

Note that the expected value of $\ln(EDP_i | IM)$ is $\ln(H_i(IM))$, and that the variance of $\ln(EDP_i | IM)$ is equal to the variance of $\ln(\varepsilon_i(IM))$. Both $\ln(H_i(IM))$ and $Var[\ln(\varepsilon_i(IM))]$, as well as the correlations between EDPs, can be determined from Incremental Dynamic Analysis. We will need the following information for our calculations²:

$$E[\ln EDP_i | IM], \text{ denoted } h_i(IM) \text{ for all } EDP_i$$
(3.2)

- $Var[\ln EDP_i | IM], \text{ denoted } h^*_i(IM) \text{ for all } EDP_i$ (3.3)
- $\rho(\ln EDP_i, \ln EDP_i \mid IM), \text{ denoted } \hat{h}_{ii} (IM) \text{ for all } \{EDP_i, EDP_i\}$ (3.4)

As an example, using nonlinear time history analysis of the Van Nuys building (Lowes 2002), the results needed for these equations are presented in Section 6.2 below. For illustration, plots of the logs of floor interstory drift ratios are shown in Figure 3.1. Note that these results have been conditioned on no collapse—a procedure that will be explained in Section 3.6. They are also presented as the exponential of the estimated natural logs of the results (denoted $exp(\overline{\ln IDR_i})$), because we want the expected natural log of the drifts.



Fig. 3.1: Estimated median of IDR_i ($exp(\ln IDR_i)$), conditioned on no collapse and Sa

The data from this figure could be used in Equation 3.2 above.

² Note that our model is limited to the first and second moments. The full distribution model is not needed in what follows.

3.2 SPECIFY DM | ln EDP AND ln DVE | DM , AND COLLAPSE TO ln DVE | ln EDP

The discrete states of the Damage Measure variable found in current loss estimation (Porter and Kiremidjian, 2001) are not compatible with the FOSM approach, which requires continuous functions for the moments. To deal with the discrete states, we take advantage of the fact that we can always "collapse" the two distributions $DM | \ln EDP$ and $\ln DVE | DM$ into one continuous distribution $\ln DVE | \ln EDP$ by integrating over the appropriate variable. This is illustrated in Figure 3.2 below.

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \iiint_{\mathbf{u} \ \mathbf{v} \ \mathbf{y} \ x} f_{TC|\mathsf{DVE}}(z, \mathbf{u}) f_{\mathsf{DVE}|\mathsf{DM}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{v}) f_{\mathsf{DM}|\mathsf{EDP}}(\mathbf{v}, \mathbf{y}) f_{\mathsf{EDP}|IM}(\mathbf{y}, x) | d\lambda_{IM}(x)$$
(3.5)
$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \iiint_{\mathbf{u} \ \mathbf{y} \ x} f_{TC|\mathsf{DVE}}(z, \mathbf{u}) f_{\mathsf{DVE}|\mathsf{EDP}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{y}) f_{\mathsf{EDP}|IM}(\mathbf{y}, x) d\lambda_{IM}(x)$$
(3.6)

because
$$f_{\text{DVE|EDP}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{y}) = \int_{\mathbf{v}} f_{\text{DVE|DM}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{v}) f_{\text{DM|EDP}}(\mathbf{v}, \mathbf{y})$$
 (3.7)

Fig. 3.2: Collapsing out DM

For a given element with *n* possible damage states, we use a set of element fragility functions $F_1, F_2 \dots F_n$, such that $F_i(y) = P(DM > d_i | EDP = y)$ (Fig. 3.3). These functions will have a corresponding set of distributions $c_1, c_2 \dots c_n$ of element repair costs such that $c_i(v)$ is a probability distribution of *DVE*, given that the damage state equals d_i (Fig. 3.4). With this information, we can determine the first two moments of the collapsed distributions. Miranda et al. (2002) documents the development of one set of these functions.



Fig. 3.3: Element Fragility Functions



From the total probability theorem, we know that in this case, Equation 3.7 can be written in scalar form for each *DVE* as $f_{DVE|EDP} = \sum_{\text{Damage States}} f_{DVE|DM=d_i} P_{DM=d_i|EDP}$ (recall by assumption that

each *DVE* is dependent on a single *EDP*). For our FOSM purposes, furthermore, it is sufficient to find simply the conditional means, variances, and covariances of the *DVE*s given the *EDP*s. Thus, taking the mean of this PDF, we have the result:

$$E[DVE \mid EDP] = \sum_{\substack{Damage\\States}} E[DVE \mid DM = d_i]P(DM = d_i)$$
(3.8)

$$= \sum_{\substack{Damage\\States}} \mu_i \left(F_i(EDP) - F_{i+1}(EDP) \right) \equiv \overline{\mu}$$
(3.9)

Applying the same thinking to $E[DVE^2 | EDP]$, and recognizing that $Var[X] = E[X^2] - \mu_X^2$, we have the following result (see Appendix B for derivation):

$$\sigma_{DVE|EDP}^{2} = E_{DM} [Var_{DVE} [DVE \mid DM]] + Var_{DM} [E_{DVE} [DVE \mid DM]]$$
(3.10)

$$= \sum_{\substack{Damage\\States}} \sigma_{DVE_i}^2 ((F_i(EDP) - F_{i+1}(EDP))) + \sum_{\substack{Damage\\States}} (\mu_i - \overline{\mu})^2 (F_i(EDP) - F_{i+1}(EDP)))$$
(3.11)

Figure 3.5 shows an example of the mean and mean plus or minus one sigma, as generated from the example distributions shown in Fig. 3.3 and 3.4.



Fig. 3.5: Collapsed distribution DVE | EDP

Finally, to complete this collapsing exercise, we need to determine correlations among the *DVEs* of all elements in the structure. Note that like the mean and variance, these correlations are conditioned on the *EDPs*. While these calculations are straightforward, estimation of the necessary correlation inputs is a difficult task due to a lack of data. In the absence of additional information, it may be helpful to use the following characterization scheme. Let us assume for this purpose a model of the form: $\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i = g_k (\ln EDP_i) + \ln \varepsilon_{Struc} + \ln \varepsilon_{EIClass_m} + \ln \varepsilon_{EI_k}$, where ε_{Struc} represents uncertainty common to the entire structure, $\varepsilon_{EIClass_m}$ represents uncertainty common only to elements of class "*m*" (e.g., drywall partitions, moment connections, etc.), and ε_{EI_k} represents uncertainty unique to element *k*. All of these ε 's are assumed to be mutually uncorrelated. We then define $Var[\ln \varepsilon_{Struc} \mid \ln EDP_i] = \beta_{Struc}^2$, $Var[\ln \varepsilon_{EIClass_m} \mid \ln EDP_i] = \beta_{EIClass}^2$ for all *m*, and $Var[\ln \varepsilon_{EI_k} \mid \ln EDP_i] = \beta_{EI}^2$ for all *k*. Then the variance of $\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i$ is the sum of these variances. For this special case, a simple closed-form solution exists for the correlation coefficient (see Appendix A, Equations A.9 and A.12). Loosely speaking, the correlation coefficient between two *DVE*'s can be said to be the ratio of their shared variances to their total variance. The following examples are illustrative: **Example 1**: correlation between two elements, DVE_k , DVE_l , if both elements are of class 1

$$\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i = g_k (\ln EDP_i) + \ln \varepsilon_{Struc} + \ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_1} + \ln \varepsilon_{El_k}$$
(3.12)

$$\int \int Shared Terms$$

$$\ln DVE_{l} \mid \ln EDP_{j} = g_{l}(\ln EDP_{j}) + \ln \varepsilon_{Struc} + \ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_{1}} + \ln \varepsilon_{El_{l}}$$
(3.13)

Then (see Appendix A, Equation A.9):

$$\rho(\ln DVE_k, \ln DVE_l \mid \ln EDP_i, \ln EDP_j) = \frac{\beta_{Struc}^2 + \beta_{ElClass}^2}{\beta_{Struc}^2 + \beta_{ElClass}^2 + \beta_{El}^2}$$
(3.14)

Example 2: correlation between two elements, DVE_k , DVE_l , if DVE_k is of element class 1, and DVE_l is of element class 2

$$\ln DVE_{k} \mid \ln EDP_{i} = g_{k} (\ln EDP_{i}) + \ln \varepsilon_{Struc} + \ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_{1}} + \ln \varepsilon_{El_{k}}$$
(3.15)
Shared Term

$$\ln DVE_{l} \mid \ln EDP_{j} = g_{l}(\ln EDP_{j}) + \ln \varepsilon_{Struc} + \ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_{2}} + \ln \varepsilon_{El_{l}}$$
(3.16)

Then (see Appendix A, Equation A.12):

$$\rho(\ln DVE_k, \ln DVE_l \mid \ln EDP_i, \ln EDP_j) = \frac{\beta_{Struc}^2}{\beta_{Struc}^2 + \beta_{ElClass}^2 + \beta_{El}^2}$$
(3.17)

Note that this formulation requires $\beta_{ElClass}^2$ to be equal for all element classes, and β_{El}^2 to be equal for all elements. If this is excessively limiting, a closed-form solution also exists that allows $\beta_{ElClass}^2$ to vary by class, and β_{El}^2 to vary by element, and be functionally dependent on the *EDP* value. This solution is also outlined in Appendix A. Note also that this model can be expanded to more than three ε terms if desired. The use of more than two uncertain terms, and the use of β^2 terms that vary by class or element are both generalizations of the basic equicorrelated model, and thus we will refer to a model incorporating any of these generalizations as a *generalized equi-correlated model*. The correlation matrix for a generalized equi-correlated model terms that vary from term to term, as opposed to the strict equicorrelated model, where all off-diagonal terms are identical.

We now have the conditional mean and variance functions of $\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i$, obtained by collapsing the distributions provided (Equations 3.9 and 3.11), and correlation coefficients determined using the generalized equi-correlated model (Equations 3.14 and 3.17). We choose for future notational clarity to denote these results as:

$$E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}], \text{ denoted } g_{k}(\ln EDP_{i}) \text{ for all } DVE_{k}$$

$$Var[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}], \text{ denoted } g^{*}_{k}(\ln EDP_{i}) \text{ for all } DVE_{k}$$

$$\rho(\ln DVE_{k}, \ln DVE_{l} | \ln EDP_{i}, \ln EDP_{j}), \text{ denoted } \hat{g}_{kl}(\ln EDP_{i}, \ln EDP_{j}) \text{ for all } \{DVE_{k}, DVE_{l}\}$$

$$(3.18)$$

$$(3.19)$$

$$(3.19)$$

$$(3.20)$$

3.3 CALCULATE ln DVE | *IM*

Using information from above, we can calculate the first and second moments of $\ln DVE \mid IM$. This involves collapsing out the dependence on EDP, as suggested in Figure 3.6 below.

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \iiint_{\mathbf{u},\mathbf{y},x} f_{TC|\mathbf{DVE}}(z,\mathbf{u}) f_{\mathbf{DVE}|\mathbf{EDP}}(\mathbf{u},\mathbf{y}) f_{\mathbf{EDP}|IM}(\mathbf{y},x) d\lambda_{IM}(x)$$
(3.21)
$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \iiint_{\mathbf{u},x} f_{TC|\mathbf{DVE}}(z,\mathbf{u}) f_{\mathbf{DVE}|IM}(\mathbf{u},x) d\lambda_{IM}(x)$$
(3.22)

because
$$f_{\mathbf{DVE}|IM}(\mathbf{u}, x) = \int_{\mathbf{y}} f_{\mathbf{DVE}|\mathbf{EDP}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{y}) f_{\mathbf{EDP}|IM}(\mathbf{y}, x)$$
 (3.23)

Fig. 3.6: Collapsing out EDP

To maintain tractability, we shall do this in an approximate way referred to in structural reliability literature as first-order second-moment, or FOSM. To remove dependence on **EDP**, we take the expectation of ln **DVE** with respect to ln **EDP** (given *IM*). We write this as $E[\ln DVE_k | IM] = E_{EDP_i | IM} [E[\ln DVE_k | \ln EDP_i]]$, where $E_{EDP_i | IM} [\cdot]$ denotes this particular conditional expectation operator. Substituting our notation from Equation 3.18, we have

$$E[\ln DVE_k \mid IM] = E_{EDP_i \mid IM} \left[g_k \left(\ln EDP_i \right) \right]$$
(3.24)

Taking a Taylor expansion of $g_k(\ln EDP_i)$ about $E[\ln EDP_i]$ gives:

$$E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM] = E_{EDP_{i}|IM} \left[g_{k} \left(E[\ln EDP_{i}] \right) + \frac{\partial g_{k} \left(\ln EDP_{i} \right)}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \right]_{E[\ln EDP_{i}]} \left(\ln EDP - E[\ln EDP_{i}] \right) + \dots \right]$$
(3.25)

The first-order approximation of this series is thus:

$$E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM] \approx E_{EDP_{i}|IM} \left[g_{k} \left(E[\ln EDP_{i}] \right) \right]$$

$$+ E_{EDP_{i}|IM} \left[\frac{\partial g_{k} \left(\ln EDP_{i} \right)}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \right]_{E[\ln EDP_{i}]} \left(\ln EDP_{i} - E[\ln EDP_{i}] \right) \right]$$

$$= g_{k} \left(E[\ln EDP_{i}] \right) + 0$$

$$= g_{k} \left(h_{i} \left(IM \right) \right)$$
(3.26)

where the substitution $h_i(IM) = E[\ln EDP_i | IM]$ has been made, as defined in Equation 3.2. Using a similar approach to conditional moments (Equation B.7, Appendix B), it can be shown that:

$$Var[\ln DVE_{k} | IM] = E_{\ln EDP_{i}|IM} [Var_{\ln DVE_{k}|\ln EDP_{i}}[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}] + Var_{\ln EDP_{i}|IM} [E_{\ln DVE_{k}|\ln EDP_{i}}[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}] \approx g *_{k} (h_{i}(IM)) + \left(\frac{\partial g_{k}}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}}\right)^{2} \Big|_{h_{i}(IM)} h *_{i}(IM)$$
(3.27)

and similarly,

$$Cov[\ln DVE_{k}, \ln DVE_{l} | IM] = E[Cov[\ln DVE_{k}, \ln DVE_{l} | EDP_{i}, EDP_{j}] + Cov[E[\ln DVE_{k}, \ln DVE_{l} | EDP_{i}, EDP_{j}] \approx \hat{g}_{kl}(h_{i}(IM), h_{j}(IM))\sqrt{g^{*}(h_{i}(IM))}\sqrt{g^{*}(h_{i}(IM))} \sqrt{g^{*}(h_{j}(IM))} + \left(\frac{\partial g_{k}}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}}\right) \Big|_{h_{i}(IM)} \left(\frac{\partial g_{l}}{\partial \ln EDP_{j}}\right) \Big|_{h_{j}(IM)} \hat{h}_{ij}(IM)\sqrt{h^{*}(IM)}\sqrt{h^{*}(IM)}$$
(3.28)

Although not needed for the calculations in this framework, correlation coefficients can be easily calculated using the above information, if they are of interest:

$$\rho(\ln DVE_k, \ln DVE_l \mid IM) = \frac{Cov[\ln DVE_k, \ln DVE_l \mid IM]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln DVE_k \mid IM]}\sqrt{Var[\ln DVE_l \mid IM]}}$$
(3.29)

Subscripts on the expectation operators were initially used on the expectation and variance terms above to emphasize which variable the expectation was being taken with respect to. For the sake of conciseness, these subscripts are dropped in future equations.

3.4 SWITCH TO THE NON-LOG FORM DVE | *IM*

Using first-order second-moment methods, as in the previous step, we have the following results:

$$E[DVE_k \mid IM] = E[e^{\ln DVE_k \mid IM}] \approx e^{E[\ln DVE_k \mid IM]} \approx e^{g_k(h_i(IM))}$$
(3.30)

$$Var[DVE_{k} | IM] \approx \left(\frac{\partial e^{\ln DVE_{k}|IM}}{\partial \ln DVE_{k}}\right)^{2} \left|_{E[\ln DVE_{k}|IM]} Var[\ln DVE_{k} | IM]\right|$$
$$= e^{2g_{k}(h_{i}(IM))} Var[\ln DVE_{k} | IM]$$
(3.31)

$$Cov[DVE_{k}, DVE_{l} | IM] \approx \left(\frac{\partial e^{\ln DVE_{k}}}{\partial \ln DVE_{k}}\right) \Big|_{E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM]} \left(\frac{\partial e^{\ln DVE_{l}}}{\partial \ln DVE_{l}}\right) \Big|_{E[\ln DVE_{l} | IM]} Cov[\ln DVE_{k}, \ln DVE_{l} | IM]$$
$$= e^{g_{k}(h_{l}(IM)) + g_{l}(h_{j}(IM))} Cov[\ln DVE_{k}, \ln DVE_{l} | IM]$$
(3.32)

3.5 COMPUTE MOMENTS OF TC | IM

We now aggregate the results from all individual elements to compute an expectation and variance for the total cost of damage to the entire building. Using information from previous steps, we have the following results:

$$E[TC \mid IM] = E\left[\sum_{k=1}^{\text{#elements}} DVE_k \mid IM\right] = \sum_{k=1}^{\text{#elements}} E[DVE_k \mid IM], \text{ denoted } q(IM)$$
(3.33)

$$Var[TC \mid IM] = \sum_{k=1}^{\text{#elements}} \sum_{l=1}^{\text{#elements}} Cov[DVE_k, DVE_l \mid IM]$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\text{#elements}} Var[DVE_k \mid IM] + 2 \sum_{k=1}^{\text{#elements}} \sum_{l=k+1}^{\text{#elements}} Cov[DVE_k, DVE_l \mid IM], \quad (3.34)$$

denoted $q^*(IM)$

3.6 ACCOUNTING FOR COLLAPSE CASES

At high *IM* levels, the potential exists for a structure to experience collapse (defined here as extreme deflections at one or more story levels). In this building state, repair costs are more likely a function of the collapse rather than individual element damage. In fact, the structure is likely not to be repaired at all. Thus, our predicted loss may not be accurate in these cases. In addition, the large deflections predicted in a few cases will skew our expected values of some *EDP*s such as interstory drifts, although collapse is only occurring in a fraction of cases. To account for the possibility of collapse, we would like to use the technique outlined above for no-

collapse cases, and allow for an alternate loss estimate when collapse occurs. The following modification is suggested. Note, in the following calculations, we are conditioning on a collapse indicator variable. To communicate this, we have denoted the collapse and no collapse condition as "*C*" and "*NC*" respectively.

- At each IM level, compute the probability of collapse. This probability, P(C | IM), is simply the fraction of analysis runs where collapse occurs.
- Calculate results using the FOSM analysis as before, but using only the runs that resulted in no collapse. We now denote these results E[TC | IM, NC] and Var[TC | IM, NC].
- Define an expected value and variance of total cost, given that collapse has occurred, denoted *E*[*TC* | *IM*,*C*] and *Var*[*TC* | *IM*,*C*]. These values will likely not be functions of *IM*, but the conditioning on *IM* is still noted for consistency.
- The expected value of *TC* for a given *IM* level is now the average of the collapse and no collapse *TC*, weighted by their respective probabilities of occurring

$$E[TC | IM] = (1 - P(C | IM))E[TC | IM, NC] + P(C | IM)E[TC | IM, C]$$
(3.35)

• The variance of *TC* for a given *IM* level can be calculated using the result from Appendix B:

$$Var[TC | IM] = E[Var[TC | IM, NC \text{ or } C]] + Var[E[TC | IM, NC \text{ or } C]]$$

= $\left[(1 - P(C | IM)) Var[TC | IM, NC] + P(C | IM) Var[TC | IM, C] \right]$ (3.36)
+ $\left[(1 - P(C | IM)) (E[TC | IM] - E[TC | IM, NC])^{2} \right]$
+ $P(C | IM) (E[TC | IM] - E[TC | IM, C])^{2}$

The procedure can now be implemented as before, using these moments. This collapsecase modification is probably necessary for any implementation of the model, as analysis of shaking (*IM*) levels sufficient to cause large financial loss are likely also to cause collapse in some representative ground motion records.

3.7 OTHER GENERALIZATIONS OF THE MODEL

Several other modifications to this model can potentially be used to increase the accuracy of the estimate, without fundamentally changing the approach outlined above. One such modification to the model is incorporation of demand surge (the increase in contractor costs after a major earthquake) using the following steps:

1. Determine the demand surge cost multiplier as a function of magnitude, g(M)

- 2. Determine the PDF $p_{M|IM}(m_i | im)$ from deaggregation of the hazard
- 3. Demand surge as a function of *IM* is $h(im) = \sum_{m} g(m_i) p_{M|IM}(m_i \mid im)$
- 4. The new total cost as a function of *IM* can be calculated as TC(IM) = h(IM)E[TC | IM], where E[TC | IM] is the expected total cost given *IM*, as calculated previously.

Another modification to the model is a revision to allow the calculation of an element damage measure based on a vector of *EDP*s, rather than just a scalar. A simple way to accommodate this possibility is to create additional *EDP*s that describe the vector of interest:

- 1. Create a new "derived" *EDP* that is a function of the vector of "basic" *EDP*s of interest (e.g., if *DM* is a function of the average of *EDP*_i and *EDP*_j, create a new *EDP*, *EDP*_k = $(EDP_i + EDP_j)/2$).
- Compute mean, variance, and covariances of *EDP*_k using first-order approximations, and the second moment information calculated for *EDP*_i and *EDP*_j
- 3. The damage measure can then be a function of the scalar EDP_k

This method allows the simple scalar algebra to be used, at the expense of needing to track an increased number of *EDP*s. If many additional *EDP*s are needed, it may be preferable to develop a more complex vector-based procedure.

3.8 INCORPORATE THE GROUND MOTION HAZARD TO DETERMINE *E*[*TC*] AND *VAR*[*TC*]

Using the functions q(IM) and $q^*(IM)$, and the derivative of the ground motion hazard curve, $d\lambda(IM)$, the mean and variance of *TC* per annum can be calculated by numerical integration:

$$E[TC] = \int_{IM} q(x) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)|$$

$$Var[TC] = E[Var[TC | IM]] + Var[E[TC | IM]]$$

$$= \int_{IM} q^{*}(x) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)| + E[q^{2}(x)] - E[q(x)]^{2}$$

$$= \int_{IM} q^{*}(x) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)| + \int_{IM} q^{2}(x) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)| - E[TC]^{2}$$
(3.38)

Note that the first term of Equation 3.38 is the contribution from uncertainty in the cost function *given IM*, and that the second two terms are the contribution from uncertainty in the *IM*.

3.9 RATE OF EXCEEDANCE OF A GIVEN *TC*

The first- and second-moment information for TC|IM can also be combined with a site hazard to compute $\lambda_{TC}(z)$, the annual frequency of exceeding a given Total Cost z. For this calculation, it is necessary to assume a probability distribution for TC|IM that has a conditional mean and variance equal to the values calculated previously. The rate of exceedance of a given TC is then given by

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \int_{IM} G_{TC|IM}(z, x) \left| d\lambda_{IM}(x) \right|$$
(3.39)

where $G_{TC|IM}(z,x) = P(TC > z | IM = x)$ is the Complementary Cumulative Distribution Function of TC|IM. By evaluating the integral for several values of *z*, a plot can be generated relating damage values to rates of exceedance.

Generally, the integral above will require a numerical integration. However, if the following simplifying assumptions are made, an analytic solution is available:

- 1. E[*TC*|*IM*=*im*] is approximated by a function of the form $a(im)^b$, where a' and b are constants. Note that this is consistent with fitting the *median* of *TC*|*IM* with $a(im)^b$, where $a = a' e^{-\frac{1}{2}\beta^*_{TC|IM}^2}$ (3.40)
- 2. The uncertainty TC|IM is characterized as follows: $TC|IM = E[TC|IM = im]\varepsilon_{TC|IM}$, where $\varepsilon_{TC|IM}$ is a lognormal random variable with median equal to 1 and logarithmic standard deviation $\sigma_{\ln(\varepsilon_{TC|IM})} = \beta *_{TC|IM}$ (note that this is constant for all *IM*).
- 3. An approximate function of the form $\hat{\lambda}_{IM}(x) = k_0 x^{-k}$ is fit to the true *mean* site hazard curve. Note, this form for the hazard curve has been proposed previously by Kennedy and Short (1984) and Luco and Cornell (1998).

Under these conditions, the annual rate of exceeding a given Total Cost is given by:

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'}\right)^{-\kappa/b} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1\right) \beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right)$$
(3.41)

We note that if the a from Equation 3.40 is substituted into Equation 3.41, then the result becomes

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a}\right)^{-k_0} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k^2}{b^2} \beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right)$$
(3.42)

Equation 3.41 is useful as a simple estimate of $\lambda_{TC}(z)$, but it is also very informative as a measure of the relative importance of uncertainty in the calculation. The term

$$k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'}\right)^{-k_b} \tag{3.43}$$

in the equation would be the result if $\beta *_{TC|IM}$ were to equal zero — that is, if we made all calculations using only expected values and neglected uncertainty. The term

$$\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\frac{k}{b}\left(\frac{k}{b}-1\right)\beta_{TC|IM}^{*}\right)$$
(3.44)

is an "amplification factor" that varies with the uncertainty in *TC*|*IM* present in the problem. Thus for this special case, it is simple to calculate the effect of uncertainty on the rate of exceeding a given Total Cost. As we shall show below, it may not be unreasonable for this factor to increase $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ by a factor of 10, so the effect of uncertainty may very well be significant. However, even for large values of $\beta *_{TC|IM}$, the annual rate of exceedance is still dominated by the deterministic term. It is for this reason that it has been proposed here that the FOSM approximations of $\beta *_{TC|IM}$ performed above are sufficient to provide an accurate result.

3.10 INCORPORATION OF EPISTEMIC UNCERTAINTY

Equations 3.37, 3.38, and 3.41 are valid for the case when there is no epistemic uncertainty in the ground motion hazard curve or TC|IM. However, we now need to extend our calculation to account for this uncertainty, which is expected to be significant. To do this, we first introduce the effect of epistemic uncertainty in TC|IM, and then introduce epistemic uncertainty in the ground motion hazard.

3.10.1 Epistemic Uncertainty in TC|IM

We have previously assumed a model which can be written $TC | IM = E[TC | IM]\varepsilon_R$, where ε_R is a random variable representing aleatory uncertainty. Now, we extend that model to incorporate epistemic uncertainty. We now assume a simplified (first-order) model of epistemic uncertainty in which that uncertainty is attributed only to the central or mean value of a random variable and not for example, its variance or distribution shape. (In practice, one may inflate somewhat this uncertainty in the mean to reflect these second-order elements of epistemic uncertainty.) This

model means that we represent the total uncertainty in *TC* as $TC | IM = \overline{E[TC | IM]} \varepsilon_R \varepsilon_U$, where $\overline{E[TC | IM]}$ is the best estimate of the (conditional) mean and ε_R and ε_U are uncorrelated random variables representing aleatory uncertainty and epistemic uncertainty, respectively. Note that $\overline{E[TC | IM]} \varepsilon_U$ is a random variable representing the (uncertain) estimate of the mean value of TC | IM, with variance Var[E[TC | IM]].

We have a total model of the form $TC | IM = q(IM)\varepsilon_R\varepsilon_U$. So taking logs gives us $\ln TC | IM = \ln q(IM) + \ln \varepsilon_R(IM) + \ln \varepsilon_U(IM)$. The random variables ε_R and ε_U are uncorrelated, so we may deal with them in separate steps. The above procedure, described in Sections 3.1 through 3.7, accounted for aleatory uncertainty and allowed us to find the variance due to ε_R . We must now repeat the procedure to calculate the variance due to ε_U . Note that we have switched to logs again to allow use of sums rather than products. The change can be made using the following relationship:

$$Var[\ln \varepsilon_{R}(IM)] \cong \ln \left(1 + \frac{Var_{R}[TC \mid IM]}{E_{R}[TC \mid IM]^{2}}\right)$$
(3.45)

We denote $Var[\ln \varepsilon_R]$ and $Var[\ln \varepsilon_U]$ as β_R^2 as β_U^2 , respectively. Note that in the previous sections, the uncertainty that we have denoted as $\beta_{TC|IM}^2$ is now referred to as β_R^2 , to distinguish it from the β_U^2 that we are now adding.

Representation of Conditional Variables in the Framework Equation

To distinguish between aleatory and epistemic uncertainties of various conditional random variables, we introduce an additional notation. For example, we denote the epistemic and aleatory uncertainty of $\ln EDP \mid IM$, as:

$$Var[\ln EDP | IM] = \beta_{R;EDP|IM}^{2}, \text{ for variance due to aleatory uncertainty in}$$
$$\ln EDP | IM$$
(3.46)

 $Var[E[\ln EDP | IM]] = \beta_{U;EDP|IM}^2$, for variance due to epistemic uncertainty in the

estimate of the mean of
$$\ln EDP \mid IM$$
 (3.47)

These values are equivalent to $h^*(IM)$ in Equation 3.3. This notation is introduced simply to distinguish between aleatory and epistemic uncertainty. As a guideline for estimating

uncertainty, several references are included in later sections. Example results for $\beta_{R;EDP|IM}$ are presented in Section 6.2, and guidelines for estimating $\beta_{U;EDP|IM}$ are presented in Section 6.3.

As a final note, one should be aware of the potential for double-counting of a source of uncertainty when constructing these models and classifying sources of uncertainty as epistemic or aleatory. Any single source of uncertainty should be accounted for as either aleatory or epistemic uncertainty, but it should not be included in both.

Accounting for Correlations in EDP | IM

Estimates of correlations need to be made at each step of the PEER equation (i.e., **EDP** | IM, **DVE** | **EDP** after DM has been collapsed out, and TC | DVE). In this section, we propose a model, and demonstrate its use for correlations in **EDP** | IM. The same model is generally applicable to the other variables as well. Consider the following model for $\ln EDP | IM$:

$$\ln(\mathbf{EDP} \mid IM) = E[\ln(\mathbf{EDP} \mid IM)] + \varepsilon_{R;EDP\mid IM} + \varepsilon_{U;EDP\mid IM}$$
(3.48)

where $\overline{E[\ln(EDP | IM)]}$ is the mean estimate of $E[\ln(EDP | IM)]$ and $\varepsilon_{R;EDP|IM}$ and $\varepsilon_{U;EDP|IM}$ are random variables representing aleatory and epistemic uncertainty, respectively. Both random variables have an expected value of zero. Remember that we are using boldface notation because EDP is a vector of random variables. The aleatory uncertainty term ($\varepsilon_{R;EDP|IM}$) can be estimated directly from data (see Section 6.2.2), so now we need to address the epistemic uncertainty term ($\varepsilon_{U:EDP|IM}$).

Some of our epistemic uncertainty comes from model uncertainty (uncertainty about the accuracy of the structural model we are using—see Section 6.1 and Appendix E). Another portion of our uncertainty comes from estimation error—we are estimating the moments of $\ln(\text{EDP} | IM)$ by using the sample averages of a finite set of records. This "estimation uncertainty" is most famously seen when estimating a mean of a distribution by the average of *n* samples, each with variance σ^2 . The variance of this estimate is $\sigma_{\mu}^2 = \sigma^2 / n$. This σ^2 / n is an epistemic uncertainty that we have referred to as "estimation uncertainty." So we now split our epistemic uncertainty into two terms:

$$\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{U;EDP|IM} = \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{U_{model};EDP|IM} + \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$$
(3.49)

where $\mathbf{\epsilon}_{U_{model};EDP|IM}$ is a random variable representing model uncertainty and $\mathbf{\epsilon}_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$ is a random variable representing estimation uncertainty, and both random variables have a mean of zero. These two random variables are assumed to be uncorrelated, so they can be analyzed separately.

When calculating the epistemic uncertainty, we will also need to calculate correlations between estimates of means at differing *IM* levels (e.g., correlation of estimates of the expected value of $\ln EDP$ at $IM = im_1$ and $IM = im_2$: $\rho_{E[\ln EDP|IM = im_1], E[\ln EDP|IM = im_2]}$). Although there is no correlation between aleatory uncertainties, epistemic uncertainty (representing our uncertainty about the mean values) will potentially be correlated. The modeling uncertainty, represented by $\varepsilon_{U_{model};EDP|IM}$, may presumably, to a first approximation, be assumed to have a perfect correlation at two *IM* levels, because the models tend be common at least within the linear and nonlinear ranges. The same perfect correlation could be applied to two different $E[\ln EDP]$'s at a single given *IM* level. Our estimation uncertainty, represented by $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$, may also be correlated at two *IM* levels. For instance, if we use the same set of ground motion records to estimate the $E[\ln EDP]$'s at more than one *IM* level by using scaling, our estimates at the varying *IM* levels will be correlated. In order to measure this correlation, we can utilize the bootstrap. (Efron and Tibshirani, 1998). The use of bootstrapping to calculate the correlation for a given *EDP* at two *IM* levels is outlined in Appendix D. The variance of $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$ can also be calculated from the bootstrap, as mentioned in the Appendix.

Once we have measured the variance and correlation of $\varepsilon_{U_{model};EDP|IM}$ and $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$ at two *IM* levels, we can combine them to find the correlation of $\varepsilon_{U;EDP|IM}$ at two *IM* levels. If the variance of $\varepsilon_{U_{model};EDP|IM}$, denoted $\beta_{U_{model};EDP|IM}^2$ is equal at both *IM* levels, and the variance of $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$, denoted $\beta_{U_{model};EDP|IM}^2$ is equal at both *IM* levels, and the variance of $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$, denoted $\beta_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}^2$ is equal at both *IM* levels, then the correlation of $\varepsilon_{U;EDP|IM}$ at two *IM* levels, denoted $\rho_{U;EDP|IM}$ is equal at both *IM* levels, then the correlation of $\varepsilon_{U;EDP|IM}$ at two *IM* levels, denoted $\rho_{U;EDP|IM}$, is:

$$\rho_{U;EDP|IM_1,IM_2} = \frac{\beta_{U_{model};EDP|IM}^2 + \rho \cdot \beta_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}^2}{\beta_{U_{model};EDP|IM}^2 + \beta_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}^2}$$
(3.50)

where ρ is the correlation between $E[\ln EDP | IM]$ at two IM levels due to estimation uncertainty (the correlation we measured from the bootstrap). We note, however, that if ρ is expected to be near one, or if $\beta_{U_{model};EDP|IM}^2$ is much greater than $\beta_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}^2$, then $\rho_{U;EDP|IM_1,IM_2}$ will be nearly one. Under these conditions, it is thus reasonable to simply assume a perfect correlation, and thus skip the computations of the bootstrap. Note that if the more complex model of Equation 3.50 is used, it is not necessary that the variance of $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$ is equal at both *IM* levels as we have assumed above. An equation following the form of Equation A.5 will allow for the variance of $\varepsilon_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}$ to be different at the two *IM* levels.

Additional Correlations

In addition to correlations between one $E[\ln EDP | IM]$ at two IM levels, it is also necessary to find correlations between two $E[\ln EDP | IM]$'s at the same IM level (e.g., $Corr[E[\ln EDP_i | IM = im_1], E[\ln EDP_j | IM = im_1]]$). For aleatory uncertainty, it was possible to make a direct estimate from the data available, but it is slightly more complicated for epistemic uncertainty. However, the model of Equation 3.50 is suitable for this situation as well. The correlation coefficient from estimation uncertainty can be computed from the bootstrap, and for model uncertainty, a perfect correlation could again be assumed. Then the estimate of total correlation can be calculated in a similar manner to Equation 3.50.

We also need an estimate of $Cov[E[\ln DVE_i | \ln EDP_1], E[\ln DVE_i | \ln EDP_2]]$. The conditional random variable $E[\ln DVE_i | \ln EDP_1]$ will have epistemic uncertainty. The model developed in the previous section for $E[\ln EDP | IM]$ could be applied in the same way to $E[\ln DVE_i | \ln EDP_1]$. Again, it is worth considering whether the simple assumption of a perfect correlation model may be appropriate before using the slightly more complex model proposed here.

Propagation of Uncertainty, Accounting for Correlations at Two IM Levels

Earlier, in Equation 3.38, we did not consider correlations in *TC* at two *IM* levels. However, if there is correlation in $E[\ln EDP | IM]$ at two *IM* levels, as we have introduced in this section, then this correlation will propagate through to E[TC | IM], and result in correlation between E[TC | IM] at two *IM* levels. We now show the FOSM approximation that accounts for this correlation.

Once we have specified the correlation between $E[\ln EDP_i | IM_1]$ and $E[\ln EDP_i | IM_2]$, and the correlation between $E[\ln DVE_k | \ln EDP_1]$ and $E[\ln DVE_k | \ln EDP_2]$, as described in this section, and we have the expected values from Sections 3.1 and 3.2, we can use FOSM to combine this information and compute the covariance between $E[\ln DVE_k | IM_1]$ and $E[\ln DVE_k | IM_2]$ as shown below:

$$Cov[E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM_{1}], E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM_{2}]]$$

$$\approx Cov[E[\ln EDP_{i}] | IM_{1}, E[\ln EDP_{i} | IM_{2}]]$$

$$* \frac{\partial E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}]}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \bigg|_{\overline{E[\ln EDP_{i}|IM_{1}]}} \frac{\partial E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}]}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \bigg|_{\overline{E[\ln EDP_{i}|IM_{2}]}} (3.51)$$

$$+ Cov[E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}], E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}]]\bigg|_{\overline{E[\ln EDP_{i}|IM_{1}]}, \overline{E[\ln EDP_{i}|IM_{2}]}}$$

In the same way, we can compute the covariance between $E[\ln DVE_k | IM_1]$ and $E[\ln DVE_l | IM_2]$:

$$Cov[E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM_{1}], E[\ln DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]] \approx Cov[E[\ln EDP_{i}] | IM_{1}, E[\ln EDP_{j} | IM_{2}]] \\ * \frac{\partial E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}]}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \bigg|_{E[\ln EDP_{i}|IM_{1}]} \frac{\partial E[\ln DVE_{l} | \ln EDP_{j}]}{\partial \ln EDP_{j}} \bigg|_{E[\ln EDP_{j}|IM_{2}]}$$

$$+ Cov[E[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}], E[\ln DVE_{l} | \ln EDP_{j}]] \bigg|_{E[\ln EDP_{i}|IM_{2}]}$$

$$(3.52)$$

As in Equation 3.32, we must convert the covariance of the E[lnDVE]'s to the covariance of the (non-log) E[DVE]'s:

$$Cov[E[DVE_{k} | IM_{1}], E[DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]] \approx \frac{\partial e^{E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM_{1}]}}{\partial E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM_{1}]} \left| \frac{\partial e^{E[\ln DVE_{l} | M_{2}]}}{\partial E[\ln DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]} \right|_{E[\ln DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]}$$

$$*Cov[E[\ln DVE_{k} | IM_{1}], E[\ln DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]]$$

$$(3.53)$$

We sum the E[DVE|IM] random variables to get E[TC|IM] (e.g., $E[TC | IM] = \sum_{\text{all } i} E[DVE_i | IM]$). So given the values from the above equation, we can compute the covariance of E[TC|IM] at two IM levels:

$$Cov[E[TC | IM_{1}], E[TC | IM_{2}]] = Cov\left[\left(\sum_{k} E[DVE_{k} | IM_{1}]\right), \left(\sum_{l} E[DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]\right)\right]$$
$$= \sum_{k} Cov[E[DVE_{k} | IM_{1}], E[DVE_{k} | IM_{2}]]$$
$$+ 2\sum_{k < l} \sum Cov[E[DVE_{k} | IM_{1}], E[DVE_{l} | IM_{2}]]$$
(3.54)

This covariance is merely a summation of many covariance terms that we can now calculate. Note that we will need to repeat this calculation for different $\{IM_1, IM_2\}$ pairs. We will use these values in the sections below (e.g., in Equation 3.61).

3.10.2 Epistemic Uncertainty in the Ground Motion Hazard

It is now necessary to account for epistemic uncertainty in the ground motion hazard. This uncertainty is often displayed qualitatively as the fractile uncertainty bands about the mean estimate of the hazard curve, as shown in Fig. 3.7.



Fig. 3.7: Sample Hazard Curve for the Van Nuys Site

Formally, we represent the ground motion hazard at a given IM level as a random variable.

$$\lambda_{IM}(im) = \lambda_{IM}(im)\mathcal{E}_{UIM}(im) \tag{3.55}$$

where $\overline{\lambda}_{IM}(im)$ is our best estimate or *mean estimate* of $\lambda_{IM}(im)$, and $\varepsilon_{UIM}(im)$ is a random variable with a mean of 1. Considering the entire range of *IM* levels implies that $\varepsilon_{UIM}(im)$ is in fact a random *function* of *IM*. We will again need to consider correlations, because the first and second moment representation of this function will involve a covariance function that is parameterized by the two *im* levels considered, $Cov[\lambda_{IM}(im_1), \lambda_{IM}(im_2)]$. However, before we discuss the random function theory solution to this problem (e.g., Nigam, 1983), let us realize that we will be performing all of our calculations using numerical integration. For example, the integral of Equation 3.37 will in practice be calculated as a discrete summation, which we shall discuss further in the next section:

$$E[TC] = \int_{IM} E[TC \mid IM = x] | d\lambda_{IM}(x) | \cong \sum_{i=1}^{n} E[TC \mid IM = x_i] \cdot \left(-\frac{\lambda_{IM}(x_i) - \lambda_{IM}(x_{i-1})}{x_i - x_{i-1}} \right) \quad (3.56)$$

where $0 \equiv x_0 < x_1 < \dots < x_n$

Here it is only important to recognize that we are now dealing with a *discrete* set of $\lambda_{IM}(x)$. Therefore we define a new random vector:

$$\Delta\lambda_{IM}(x_i) = -\frac{\lambda_{IM}(x_i) - \lambda_{IM}(x_{i-1})}{x_i - x_{i-1}}$$
(3.57)

The mean and covariance of the array $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$, i = 1,...,n can be computed if we know the mean and covariance of the array of $\lambda_{IM}(x_i)$, i = 1,...,n. We have previously used the mean value of this array, $\overline{\lambda}_{IM}(im)$, which we get from PSHA software. The variances can be estimated from the fractile uncertainty typically displayed in a graph of the seismic hazard curve (e.g., Fig. 3.7). The covariances of the array are potentially available from the output of PSHA software as well (see Appendix F). Using this formulation, the random variable E[TC] can be represented as:

$$E[TC] = E\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} E[TC \mid IM = x_i] \cdot \Delta\lambda_{IM}(x_i)\right]$$
(3.58)

in which we understand that there is now epistemic uncertainty in $E[TC | IM = x_i]$ and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$. Further, we assume that there is no stochastic dependence between the epistemic aspects of $E[TC | IM = x_i]$ and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$.

Now that we have quantified the epistemic uncertainty in E[TC | IM = im] and in $\lambda_{IM}(im)$, we will apply this model to assessment of epistemic uncertainty in E[TC], $\lambda_{collapse}$ and $\lambda_{TC}(z)$.

3.11 EXPECTATION AND VARIANCE OF E[TC], ACCOUNTING FOR EPISTEMIC UNCERTAINTY

Consider first the effect of epistemic uncertainty on the mean estimate ($\overline{E[TC]}$) and epistemic variance (Var[E[TC]]) of E[TC]. We calculate $\overline{E[TC]}$ by taking advantage of the independence of $E[TC | IM = x_i]$ and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$, and using the linearity of the expectation operator:

$$E[TC] = E\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} E[TC \mid IM = x_i] \cdot \Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)\right]$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \overline{E[TC \mid IM = x_i]} \cdot \left(-\frac{E[\lambda_{IM}(x_i) - \lambda_{IM}(x_{i-1})]}{x_i - x_{i-1}}\right)$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \overline{E[TC \mid IM = x_i]} \cdot \left(-\frac{\overline{\lambda}_{IM}(x_i) - \overline{\lambda}_{IM}(x_{i-1})}{x_i - x_{i-1}}\right)$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \overline{E[TC \mid IM = x_i]} \cdot \Delta \overline{\lambda}_{IM}(x_i)$$

(3.59)

This is the discrete analog of Equation 3.37 (where we used the mean hazard curve in the calculation). So we see that our estimate of expected total cost is unchanged when we include epistemic uncertainty in the analysis, provided that we use the mean estimate of the ground motion hazard curve.

However, because we are now uncertain about $E[TC | IM = x_i]$ and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$ (for all *i*), E[TC] is now uncertain. So we would like to calculate the epistemic variance in E[TC]. This calculation involves a summation of products of random variables. Consider equation 3.58. If we denote $E[TC | IM = x_i]$ as X_i , and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$ as Y_i , then E[TC] is of the form:

$$E[TC] = \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_i \cdot Y_i \tag{3.60}$$

where X, and Y are random arrays. There is no correlation between X_i , and Y_i , but there is quite likely to be a correlation between X_i and X_j , and also between Y_i and Y_j ($i \neq j$), as discussed above. We have calculated $Cov[X_i, X_j]$ in Equation 3.54 and $Cov[Y_i, Y_j]$ is discussed in Section 3.10.2 and Appendix F. Given that the needed covariance matrices have been calculated, from Ditlevsen (1981) we have the following result for a product of random arrays:

$$Var\left[\sum_{i} X_{i}Y_{i}\right] = E\left[\sum_{i} \sum_{j} X_{i}X_{j}Cov[Y_{i},Y_{j}]\right] + Var\left[\sum_{i} X_{i}E[Y_{i}]\right]$$

$$= \sum_{i} \sum_{j} \begin{bmatrix}Cov[X_{i},X_{j}]Cov[Y_{i},Y_{j}]\\ + E[X_{i}]E[X_{j}]Cov[Y_{i},Y_{j}]\\ + E[Y_{i}]E[Y_{j}]Cov[X_{i},X_{j}]\end{bmatrix}$$
(3.61)

The above equation becomes very long when $X_i = E[TC | IM = x_i]$ and $Y_i = \Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$ is substituted back in. It is left to the reader to make this change of notation at the time of implementation in a computer program.

To match the other computations in this report, we would hope to have an analytical solution for the expectation and variance of E[TC]. However, it can be shown that under similar analytical assumptions to those made elsewhere in this report, an analytical solution does not exist³.

³ An Analytical Solution? Equation 3.62 should be easy to implement in a simple computer program, although it is not feasible for "back-of-the-envelope" calculations. So we would hope to have a closed form solution for $\overline{E[TC]}$ and Var[E[TC]]. We can compute $\overline{E[TC]}$ using the following integral:

$$\overline{E[TC]} = \int_{0}^{\infty} z \left| d\lambda_{TC}(z) \right| dz$$

We note however, that when we try to evaluate this integral using our analytic functional forms, we have a problem. Substituting our analytical solution for $\overline{\lambda}_{TC}(z)$ from Equation 3.72 (developed in Section 3.13 below), we have:

$$\overline{E[TC]} = \int_{0}^{\infty} z \left| \frac{d}{dz} \left[k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'} \right)^{-\frac{k}{b}} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1 \right) \left(\beta_R^2 + \beta_U^2 \right) \right) \right] \right| dz$$
$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} z \left| -k_0 \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{z}{a'} \right)^{-\frac{k}{b} - 1} \left(\frac{1}{a'} \right) \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1 \right) \left(\beta_R^2 + \beta_U^2 \right) \right) \right| dz$$
$$= k_0 \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{1}{a'} \right)^{-\frac{k}{b}} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1 \right) \left(\beta_R^2 + \beta_U^2 \right) \right) \int_{0}^{\infty} z^{-\frac{k}{b}} dz$$
$$= K_0 z^{-\frac{k}{b} + 1} \Big|_{0}^{\infty}$$

where

$$K_0 = k_0 \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{1}{a'}\right)^{-k_0} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1\right) \left(\beta_R^2 + \beta_U^2\right)\right)$$
Note that we have not yet included costs due to collapse, so we will address collapses in the following section, and then revisit the E[TC] calculation with collapses in mind.

3.12 EXPECTATION AND VARIANCE OF THE ANNUAL FREQUENCY OF COLLAPSE, ACCOUNTING FOR EPISTEMIC UNCERTAINTY

Within the framework outlined here, we have acquired the information necessary to compute the mean and variance in annual probability of collapse—another decision variable of interest to project stakeholders. This process is described below, as a relevant aside to our repair cost calculations. The notation follows that proposed in Section 3.7. To compute the mean annual frequency of collapse, we use the following equation:

$$\lambda_{collapse} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} P[C \mid IM = x_i] \cdot \Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$$
(3.62)

We have already determined the mean and covariance $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$ in Section 3.10.2, so now we need information about the mean and covariance of P(C | IM). We can take the mean value of P(C | IM) to be the fraction of records that collapse at a given *IM* level. To estimate the variance, we will consider variance due to model uncertainty, and variance due to our estimation uncertainty. This is the same problem as we outlined in the section titled "Accounting for Correlations in **EDP** | *IM*" on page 21. In order to quantify the estimation uncertainty, we could again take advantage of the bootstrap, as we did in Section 3.10.1. That is, we could make bootstrap replicates of the records used in the analysis. We could then use these replicates to make new estimates of *p*. These replicates of *p* will help us determine both the epistemic

This integral does not converge unless k = b, so the simplified analytical solution is not a useful method for obtaining $\overline{E[TC]}$. We find the same problem when we try to calculate Var[E[TC]]. The reason that this does not converge is due to inadequacies of the analytical model at extreme values of *IM*. The integral given in this footnote is the product of the rate of equaling and *IM* and the repair cost given that *IM*. At extreme values of this problem, the analytical forms result in infinities. If k > b, then as $IM \rightarrow 0$, the rate of equaling *IM* goes to infinity faster than the repair cost goes to zero. If k < b, then as $IM \rightarrow \infty$, repair costs go to infinity. For this reason, it is recommended that the numerical integration technique be used to calculate $\overline{E[TC]}$ and Var[E[TC]], rather than a simplified analytic solution. In the numerical integration case, we are not limited by the functional forms that are inadequate in this analytical solution case.

uncertainty in our estimate, Var[P(C | IM)], and also the covariance for differing *IM* levels, $Cov[P(C | IM_i), P(C | IM_j)]$. This bootstrap method accounts for uncertainty due to the records used in estimation. However, additional epistemic uncertainty should be added to account for modeling uncertainty, etc (see Section 6.1 and Appendix E). Then the total covariance could be calculated using the form of equation 3.50 as described above.

These values are now put in the notation of Equation 3.61, to show the parallel with this previous calculation. Define $P(C | IM_i)$ as X_i . We know that $E[X_i] = p$, and we have discussed how to find $Var[X_i]$ and $Cov[X_i, X_j]$ above. And the mean and covariance of the ground motion hazard, Y_i , remain identical to the results needed for Section 3.11. So now we have reduced the problem to one that was previously solved in Equations 3.59 and 3.61:

$$E[\lambda_{collapse}] = \overline{\lambda}_{collapse} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} E[X_i] \cdot E[Y_i]$$
(3.63)

$$Var\left[\lambda_{collapse}\right] = E\left[\sum_{i}\sum_{j}X_{i}X_{j}Cov[Y_{i},Y_{j}]\right] + Var\left[\sum_{i}X_{i}E[Y_{i}]\right]$$

$$= \sum_{i}\sum_{j}\left[Cov[X_{i},X_{j}]Cov[Y_{i},Y_{j}]\right]$$

$$+ E[X_{i}]E[X_{j}]Cov[Y_{i},Y_{j}]$$

$$+ E[Y_{i}]E[Y_{j}]Cov[X_{i},X_{j}]\right]$$
(3.64)

where we have denoted the mean estimate of the annual frequency of collapse as $\overline{\lambda}_{collapse}$.

Analytical Solution

Additionally, we can make the several functional form assumptions to take advantage of a closed form analytical solution:

1. Consider a random variable for capacity, *C*, of the form $C = \eta_C \varepsilon_{UC} \varepsilon_{RC}$, where η_C is the median value of *C* (expressed in units of *IM*), and ε_{UC} and ε_{RC} are lognormal random variables. ε_{RC} accounts for aleatory uncertainty in the capacity, and ε_{UC} accounts for epistemic uncertainty in the median value of *C*. These random variables have the following properties:

$$median(\varepsilon_{UC}) = median(\varepsilon_{RC}) = e^{mean(\varepsilon)} = 1$$

$$\sigma_{\ln(\varepsilon_{RC})} = \beta_{RC}$$
(3.65)

 $\sigma_{\ln(\varepsilon_{UC})} = \beta_{UC}$

We can find the moments of these random variables using information previously calculated. First, we note that what we previously called P(C|IM) is in fact the CDF of a random variable for collapse: $F_C(IM)$. So we can fit a lognormal CDF P(C|IM) (we would actually fit a normal CDF to P(C|InIM)). We can find the mean and standard deviation of this normal distribution, and these values represent η_C and β_{RC} , respectively. We can estimate β_{UC} in the same way that we estimated variance due to epistemic uncertainty earlier in this section. We now need to specify a constant β_{UC} , however.

2. The ground motion hazard is fit in the same way as described above. That is, $\lambda_{IM}(x) = k_0 x^{-k} \varepsilon_{UIM}$, where ε_{UIM} is a lognormal random variable with *mean* equal to 1 and standard deviation $\sigma_{\ln(\varepsilon_{UIM})} = \beta_{UIM}$.

Under these assumptions, the mean estimate of the annual frequency of collapse is given by:

$$E\left[\lambda_{collapse}\right] = \overline{\lambda}_{collapse} = k_0 \eta_C^{-k} \cdot e^{\frac{1}{2}k^2 \beta_{UC}^2} \cdot e^{\frac{1}{2}k^2 \beta_{RC}^2}$$
(3.66)

We also have a result for the uncertainty in this estimate. Under the assumptions above, $\lambda_{collapse}$ is a lognormal random variable. So we represent its uncertainty by a lognormal standard deviation, as we have throughout this exercise:

$$\sigma_{\ln(\lambda_{collapse})} \equiv \beta_{\lambda_{collapse}} = \sqrt{\beta_{UIM}^2 + k^2 \beta_{UC}^2}$$
(3.67)

This result is derived from related problems that have previously been solved (e.g., Cornell et al., 2002).

3.13 REVISED CALCULATION FOR E[*TC*] , ACCOUNTING FOR COSTS DUE TO COLLAPSES

In Section 3.11 we calculated the mean and variance of E[TC]. However, we did not include the effect of collapses on Total Cost, in the way that we outlined in Section 3.6. Now that we have information about the mean and variance of P(C | IM) from Section 3.12, we can revise our calculation of E[TC] to include this generalization.

In Section 3.11 (Equation 3.59), we represented *TC* as:

$$E[TC] = \sum E[TC \mid IM = x_i] \cdot \Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$$
(3.68)

But incorporating the possibility of collapse into the calculation results in the equation:

$$E[TC] = \sum \{ [1 - P(C \mid IM = x_i)] E[TC \mid NC, IM = x_i] + P(C \mid IM = x_i) E[TC \mid C] \} \cdot \Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$$
(3.69)

To calculate the mean and variance of E[TC], we need the mean and variance of E[TC|IM] and P(C | IM), which have been calculated above. We will also need to specify a mean and variance of E[TC|C] (i.e., the Total Cost given that the structure has collapsed) as noted in Section 3.6. We then assume that the random variables $E[TC | NC, IM = x_i]$, E[TC|C], $P(C | IM = x_i)$, and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$ are mutually uncorrelated. It is now necessary to compute means, variances, and covariances of E[TC|IM]:

$$E[TC | IM] = [1 - P(C | IM = x_i)] E[TC | NC, IM = x_i] + P(C | IM = x_i) E[TC | C]$$
(3.70)

The mean and variance of E[TC|IM] can be calculated in a manner closely related to Equations 3.35 and 3.36, as before:

$$E[E[TC | IM]] = [1 - E[P(C | IM = x_i)]]E[E[TC | NC, IM = x_i]] + E[P(C | IM = x_i)]E[E[TC | C]]$$

$$Var[E[TC | IM]] = (1 - E[P(C | IM)])Var[E[TC | IM, NC]] + E[P(C | IM)]Var[E[TC | C]]$$

$$+ (1 - E[P(C | IM)])(E[E[TC | IM]] - E[TC | IM, NC])^{2} + E[P(C | IM)](E[E[TC | IM]] - E[TC | C])^{2}$$

$$(3.71)$$

In addition, we now need to calculate the covariance in TC|IM at two IM levels. This result is shown in the footnote below⁴. Once we have calculated these moments of E[TC|IM], we simply

⁴ We derive the covariance calculation by switching to the following notation for brevity:

Then the covariance calculation is (after expansion and collection of terms):

$$\begin{aligned} Cov[E[TC \mid IM_{1}], E[TC \mid IM_{2}]] &= E[E[TC \mid IM_{1}]E[TC \mid IM_{2}]] - E[E[TC \mid IM_{1}]]E[E[TC \mid IM_{2}]] \\ &= E[\{(1-P_{1})NC_{1} + P_{1}C_{TC}\}\{(1-P_{2})NC_{2} + P_{2}C_{TC}\}] \\ &- E[(1-P_{1})NC_{1} + P_{1}C_{TC}]E[(1-P_{2})NC_{2} + P_{2}C_{TC}] \\ &= E[P_{1}P_{2}]\{E[NC_{1}NC_{2}] + E[C_{TC}^{2}]\} + E[P_{1}]E[P_{2}](E[NC_{1}]E[NC_{2}] - E[C_{TC}]^{2}) \\ &+ (1-E[P_{2}] - E[P_{1}])Cov[NC_{1}, NC_{2}] - (E[NC_{2}] + E[NC_{1}])E[C_{TC}]Cov[P_{1}, P_{2}] \end{aligned}$$

combine them with our previous ground motion hazard curve and use Equations 3.60 and 3.61 as before.

3.14 RATE OF EXCEEDANCE OF A GIVEN *TC*, ACCOUNTING FOR EPISTEMIC UNCERTAINTY

With epistemic uncertainty in E[TC | IM = im] and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(im)$ described in Section 3.10, we can set about to compute the mean annual frequency of exceeding a level of *TC*, say *z* (i.e., $\lambda_{TC}(z)$). Recall that the integral of defining $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ (Equation 3.39) is given by $\lambda_{TC}(z) = \int_{IM} G_{TC|IM}(z,x) | d\lambda_{IM}(x) |$. Now, because $G_{TC|IM}(z,x)$ and $\lambda_{IM}(x)$ are uncertain (random)

functions, the expected value of $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ is given by:

$$E[\lambda_{TC}(z)] \equiv \overline{\lambda}_{TC}(z) = \sum_{x_i} \overline{G}_{TC|IM}(z, x_i) \left| \Delta \overline{\lambda}_{IM}(x_i) \right|$$
(3.73)

where $\overline{G}_{TC|IM}(z,x) = E[P(TC > z | IM = x)]$ is our *mean estimate* of the Complementary Cumulative Distribution Function of TC|IM, and $d\overline{\lambda}_{IM}(x)$ is our *mean estimate* of the derivative of the hazard curve. This problem is more difficult than the analogous problem of Equation 3.62, because we don't have the epistemic variance in the *probability* ($G_{TC|IM}(z,x)$). We only know the epistemic variance in E[TC | IM], and we need to propagate this variance to $G_{TC|IM}(z,x)$.

To compute the epistemic variance in $\lambda_{TC}(z)$, we will need to know both the variance in our estimate of $d\lambda_{IM}(x)$ (which we have already addressed in Section 3.10.2) and the epistemic variance of $G_{TC|IM}(z,x)$. If we assume that $G_{TC|IM}(z,x)$ is a lognormal distribution (with the mean of $\ln(x)$ equal to $E[\ln TC | IM = x]$ and the standard deviation of $\ln(x)$ equal to β_R), then $G_{TC|IM}(z,x)$ is defined by:

$$G_{TC|IM}(z,x) = \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x]}{\beta_R}\right)$$
(3.74)

where $E[P_1P_2] = Cov[P_1, P_2] + E[P_1]E[P_2]$ and $E[NC_1NC_2] = Cov[NC_1, NC_2] + E[NC_1]E[NC_2]$

We are assuming that the epistemic uncertainty is limited (in a first-order sense) to $E[\ln TC | IM = x]$, which has standard deviation $\beta_U(x)$ (as calculated in Section 3.10.1). Using a first-order expansion, we can estimate the variance in $G_{TC|IM}(z, x)$ as:

$$Var[G_{TC|IM}(z,x)] \approx \left(\frac{\partial \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x]}{\beta_R(x)}\right)}{\partial E[\ln TC \mid IM = x]} \right)^2 \left|_{E[\ln TC|IM = x]} \cdot \beta_U^2(x) \right|$$
$$= \phi \left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x]}{\beta_R(x)} \right)^2 \cdot \frac{\beta_U^2(x)}{\beta_R^2(x)}$$
(3.75)

where $\beta_R(x)$ is the *aleatory* dispersion of $TC \mid IM$ (as calculated in Section 3.10.1). Similarly, the covariance between $G_{TC\mid IM}(z, x)$ evaluated at two *IM* levels is:

$$\begin{array}{l}
Cov[G_{TC|M}(z,x_{1}), \\
G_{TC|M}(z,x_{2})] \approx \left(\frac{\partial \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{1})}\right)}{\partial E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}]} \right) \\
= \left(\frac{\partial \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{2})}\right)}{\partial E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]} \right) \\
= \left(\frac{\partial \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{1})}\right)}{\partial E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]} \right) \\
= \phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{1})}\right) \phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{2})}\right) \\
= \frac{Cov[E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}]}{\beta_{R}^{2}(x_{1})\beta_{R}^{2}(x_{2})}
\end{array}$$
(3.76)

Note that the needed covariance between $E[\ln TC | IM = x]$ at two levels of *IM* was given in Equation 3.54. We have now reduced this problem to the one solved earlier in Equation 3.61:

$$Var\left[\overline{\lambda}_{TC}(z)\right] = \sum_{i} \sum_{j} \begin{bmatrix} Cov[X_i, X_j] Cov[Y_i, Y_j] \\ +E[X_i] E[X_j] Cov[Y_i, Y_j] \\ +E[Y_i] E[Y_j] Cov[X_i, X_j] \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.77)

Where $X_i = G_{TC|IM}(z, x_i)$ and $Y_i = \Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$. Again, although these computations look complicated, once implemented in a computer program, they should not be difficult to evaluate.

Accounting for Collapses

Again, we can modify our result to account for costs due to collapse, if collapses are expected to contribute significantly to total repair costs in the structure. We could simply increase the variance in $\ln TC | IM (\beta_R^2)$ and $E[\ln TC | IM] (\beta_U^2)$ to account for the additional variability in *TC*. However, it may no longer be reasonable to assume that $E[\ln TC | IM]$ is Gaussian, because the collapse and non-collapse cases may result in a bimodal distribution (see **Fig. 3.8**). In this case, we could model the distribution as the sum of two Gaussian distributions, weighted by the probabilities of collapse and non-collapse:

$$G_{TC|IM}(z,x) = \left(1 - P(C \mid IM = x)\right) \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x, NC]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid IM = x, NC]}}\right)$$

$$+ P(C \mid IM = x) \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid C]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}}\right)$$
(3.78)



Fig. 3.8: Hypothetical distribution of *TC*|*IM* when both non-collapse and collapse cases are considered

Then we have:

$$\begin{aligned} Var[G_{TC|IM}(z,x)] &\approx \left(\frac{\partial G_{TC|IM}(z,x)}{\partial E[\ln TC \mid IM = x, NC]}\right)^2 \bigg|_{E[\ln TC|IM = x, NC]} \cdot \beta_U^2(x) \\ &+ \left(\frac{\partial G_{TC|IM}(z,x)}{\partial E[\ln TC \mid C]}\right)^2 \bigg|_{E[\ln TC|C]} \cdot Var[E[\ln TC \mid C]] \\ &+ \left(\frac{\partial G_{TC|IM}(z,x)}{\partial P(C \mid IM = x)}\right)^2 \bigg|_{E[P(C|IM = x)]} \cdot Var[P(C \mid IM = x)] \\ &= (1 - P(C \mid IM = x))^2 \, \phi \left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x]}{\beta_R(x)}\right)^2 \cdot \frac{\beta_U^2(x)}{\beta_R^2(x)} \\ &+ P(C \mid IM = x)^2 \, \phi \left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid C]}{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}\right)^2 \cdot \frac{Var[E[\ln TC \mid C]]}{Var[\ln TC \mid C]} \\ &+ \left(\Phi \left(\frac{\ln z - \ln E[TC \mid C]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}}\right) - \Phi \left(\frac{\ln z - \ln E[TC \mid IM = x, NC]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid IM = x, NC]}}\right)\right)^2 \cdot Var[P(C \mid IM = x)] \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.79)$$

$$Cov[G_{TC|M}(z,x_{1}),G_{TC|M}(z,x_{2})] \approx (1-P(C \mid IM = x_{1}))(1-P(C \mid IM = x_{2}))$$

$$\cdot \oint \left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{1})}\right) \oint \left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]}{\beta_{R}(x_{2})}\right)$$

$$\cdot \frac{Cov[E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}], E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}]]}{\beta_{R}(x_{1})\beta_{R}(x_{2})}$$

$$+P(C \mid IM = x_{1})P(C \mid IM = x_{2})$$

$$\cdot \oint \left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid C]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}}\right)^{2} \cdot \frac{Var[E[\ln TC \mid C]]}{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}$$

$$+ \left(\Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid C]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}}\right) - \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}, NC]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{1}, NC]}}\right)\right)$$

$$\cdot \left(\Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid C]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid C]}}\right) - \Phi\left(\frac{\ln z - E[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}, NC]}{\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid IM = x_{2}, NC]}}\right)\right)$$

$$\cdot Cov[P(C \mid IM = x_{1}), P(C \mid IM = x_{2})]$$
(3.80)

Again, we are assuming no cross-correlation between $E[\ln TC | NC, IM = x_i]$, $E[\ln TC | C]$, $P(C | IM = x_i)$ and $\Delta \lambda_{IM}(x_i)$, as stated above in Section 3.13. These new values can now be used in Equations 3.73 and 3.77 as before.

Analytical Solution

As an alternative to the computation described above, there is a less complicated closed form solution that follows the analytic solutions in preceding sections. The result is very similar to Equation 3.41, but includes epistemic uncertainty as well. Using the functional form assumptions of the analytic solutions in previous sections, we have the result:

$$E\left[\lambda_{TC}(z)\right] = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'}\right)^{-k_0} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\frac{k}{b}\left(\frac{k}{b}-1\right)\left(\beta_R^2 + \beta_U^2\right)\right)$$
(3.81)

We see that this is identical to Equation 3.41, except that both β_R^2 and β_U^2 are included to represent both epistemic and aleatory uncertainty, rather than just aleatory uncertainty as we had before. In addition, we can compute the lognormal epistemic standard deviation of $\lambda_{TC}(z)$:

$$\beta_{\lambda_{TC}(z)} = \sqrt{\beta_{UIM}^{2} + \frac{k^{2}}{b^{2}}\beta_{U}^{2}}$$
(3.82)

This standard deviation allows us to put error bounds on our *TC* hazard curve, but it is only valid when specified analytic assumptions are made. There are several limitations to this analytical model: it assumes perfect correlation in $\ln E[TC | IM = x]$ and $\lambda_{IM}(x)$ over varying levels of *x*, there is no consideration of collapse and the epistemic and aleatory variances β_R^2 and β_U^2 are assumed to be constant at all levels. Nonetheless, this analytical formulation is clearly simpler than the full numeric solution outlined in this section, and so it may be useful in some situations.

This completes our calculations of the means and variances of *TC*, $\lambda_{collapse}$, and $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ when accounting for epistemic uncertainty. Some of these calculations may be unfamiliar to or conceptually difficult for the reader, and so a very simple numerical example is presented in the next section for illustration.

4 Simple Numerical Example

It is anticipated that the method outlined above will be implemented as a computer algorithm to facilitate bookkeeping. However, to demonstrate the mechanics of the methods presented, a simple analytical calculation is performed. No collapse cases are included, and the procedure is performed for only aleatory uncertainty (rather than for aleatory and epistemic uncertainty, as would be required in a complete analysis).

Consider a two-story frame with two elements per floor. Let EDP_1 and EDP_2 be the EDP_3 for the first and second floor, respectively. Let DVE_1 and DVE_2 be the damage values of the elements on the first floor, and DVE_3 and DVE_4 be the damage values for the elements on the second floor. To demonstrate the generalized equi-correlated model, we will assume that DVE_1 and DVE_2 are of element class 1, and DVE_3 and DVE_4 are of element class 2. Example functions are included as needed, to facilitate demonstration of the method.

4.1 SPECIFYln**EDP**|*IM*

Assume a function of the form $EDP_i | IM = aIM^b \varepsilon_i$ for both EDPs. Then ln $EDP_i | IM = \ln a + b \ln IM + \ln \varepsilon_i$. Let a = 2, b = 2, and define the other needed information as follows (these functions are referred to as Equations 3.2, 3.3, and 3.4 in the above procedure):

$$E[\ln EDP_i | IM] = h_i(IM) = \ln 2 + 2\ln IM \text{ for } i = 1,2$$
(4.1)

$$Var[\ln EDP_i | IM] = h^*(IM) = 0.2 \text{ for } i = 1,2$$
(4.2)

$$\rho(\ln EDP_1, \ln EDP_2 \mid IM) = \hat{h}_{12} (IM) = 0.8$$
(4.3)

thus,
$$\rho = \begin{bmatrix} \hat{h}_{11} & \hat{h}_{12} \\ \hat{h}_{21} & \hat{h}_{22} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0.8 \\ 0.8 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
 (4.4)

4.2 SPECIFY COLLAPSED FUNCTION ln DVE | ln EDP

For the sake of simplicity in the example, we assume that the collapse of **DM** | ln **EDP** and ln **DVE** | **DM** has already been performed, and that we have a function of the form $DVE_k | EDP_i = d(1 - e^{-mEDP_i}) \varepsilon_{DS} \varepsilon_{DFi} \varepsilon_{DEk}$.

Then $\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i = \ln(d(1 - e^{-m(e^{\ln EDP_i})})) + \ln \varepsilon_{Struc} + \ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_m} + \ln \varepsilon_{El_k}$. Let d = 0.25, m = 1, $Var[\ln \varepsilon_{Struc}] = 0.2$, $Var[\ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_m}] = 0.2$, $Var[\ln \varepsilon_{El_k}] = 0.2$. Note that we are choosing to express cost as a function of replacement cost, so that when *IM* becomes large, *TC* is equal to one. Conditional expectations and variances are defined, using the notation in Equations 3.18 and 3.19, as:

$$E[\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i] = g_k(\ln EDP_i) = \ln(0.25 - 0.25e^{-e^{\ln EDP_i}}) \quad \text{for } k = 1, 2, 3, 4$$
(4.5)

$$Var[\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i] = g^*(\ln EDP_i) = 0.2 + 0.2 + 0.2 = 0.6 \text{ for } k = 1,2,3,4$$
(4.6)

Using the procedure demonstrated in Equations 3.12 through 3.17, we can calculate correlation coefficients as follows:

$$\rho(\ln DVE_{1}, \ln DVE_{2} | = \hat{g}_{12}(\ln EDP_{1}, \ln EDP_{1})$$

$$= \frac{Var[\ln \varepsilon_{Struc}] + Var[\ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_{1}}]}{Var[\ln \varepsilon_{Struc}] + Var[\ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_{1}}] + Var[\ln \varepsilon_{El_{k}}]}$$

$$= \frac{0.2 + 0.2}{0.2 + 0.2 + 0.2}$$

$$= 0.67 \qquad (4.7)$$

$$(Note that \rho_{12} = \rho_{34})$$

$$\rho(\ln DVE_{1}, \ln DVE_{3} \mid = \frac{Var[\ln \varepsilon_{Struc}]}{Var[\ln \varepsilon_{Struc}] + Var[\ln \varepsilon_{ElClass_{m}}] + Var[\ln \varepsilon_{El_{k}}]}$$

$$= 0.33$$

$$(4.8)$$

(Note that $\rho_{13} = \rho_{14} = \rho_{23} = \rho_{24}$)

_

These results can be summarized in a correlation matrix, using the notation from Equation 3.20:

$$\rho = \begin{bmatrix} \hat{g}_{11} & \hat{g}_{12} & \hat{g}_{13} & \hat{g}_{14} \\ \hat{g}_{21} & \hat{g}_{22} & \hat{g}_{23} & \hat{g}_{24} \\ \hat{g}_{31} & \hat{g}_{31} & \hat{g}_{31} & \hat{g}_{31} \\ \hat{g}_{41} & \hat{g}_{42} & \hat{g}_{43} & \hat{g}_{44} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0.67 & .033 & 0.33 \\ 0.67 & 1 & 0.33 & 0.33 \\ 0.33 & 0.33 & 1 & 0.67 \\ 0.33 & 0.33 & 0.67 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.9)

4.3 CALCULATE $\ln DVE \mid IM$

Using the FOSM technique and result from Equation 3.26, we can determine the expected value:

$$E[\ln DVE_1 | IM] \approx g_1(h_1(IM))$$

= $\ln(0.25 - 0.25e^{-e^{\ln 2 + 2\ln M}})$
= $\ln(0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM^2})$ (4.10)

(Note $\operatorname{E}[\ln DVE_1 | IM] = \operatorname{E}[\ln DVE_2 | IM] = \operatorname{E}[\ln DVE_3 | IM] = \operatorname{E}[\ln DVE_4 | IM])$

Variance can be calculated from Equation 3.27:

$$Var[\ln DVE_{1} | IM] \approx g *_{1} (h_{1}(IM)) + \left(\frac{\partial g_{1}}{\partial \ln EDP_{1}}\right)^{2} \Big|_{h_{1}(IM)} h *_{1}(IM)$$

$$= 0.6 + \left(\frac{e^{\ln EDP_{1} - e^{\ln EDP_{1}}}}{1 - e^{-e^{\ln EDP_{1}}}}\right)^{2} \Big|_{\ln 2 + 2 \ln IM} (0.2)$$

$$= 0.6 + 0.2 \left(\frac{2e^{2\ln IM - 2e^{2\ln IM}}}{1 - e^{-2e^{2\ln IM}}}\right)^{2}$$

$$= 0.6 + 0.8 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2EM^{2}}}\right)^{2}$$
(4.11)

(*Note* $Var[\ln DVE_1 | IM] = Var [\ln DVE_2 | IM] = Var [\ln DVE_3 | IM] = Var [\ln DVE_4 | IM])$ Covariance can be calculated from Equation 3.28:

$$Cov[ln DVE_1, ln] = 0.67\sqrt{0.6}\sqrt{0.6} + \left(\frac{2IM^2 e^{-2IM^2}}{1 - e^{-2IM^2}}\right) \left(\frac{2IM^2 e^{-2IM^2}}{1 - e^{-2IM^2}}\right) 1.0\sqrt{0.2}\sqrt{0.2}$$
$$= 0.4 + 0.8 \left(\frac{IM^2 e^{-2IM^2}}{1 - e^{-2IM^2}}\right)^2$$
(4.12)

(*Note* $\operatorname{Cov}_{12} = \operatorname{Cov}_{34}$)

$$\begin{aligned} Cov[\ln DVE_{1}, \ln &\approx \hat{g}_{13}\sqrt{g^{*}_{1}(h_{1}(IM))}\sqrt{g^{*}_{3}(h_{2}(IM))} \\ &+ \left(\frac{\partial g_{1}}{\partial \ln EDP_{1}}\right) \Big|_{h_{1}(IM)} \left(\frac{\partial g_{3}}{\partial \ln EDP_{2}}\right) \Big|_{h_{1}(IM)} \hat{h}_{12}(IM)\sqrt{h^{*}_{1}(IM)}\sqrt{h^{*}_{2}(IM)} \\ &= 0.33\sqrt{0.6}\sqrt{0.6} + \left(\frac{2IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1-e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right) \left(\frac{2IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1-e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right) 0.8\sqrt{0.2}\sqrt{0.2} \\ &= 0.2 + 0.64 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1-e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2} \end{aligned}$$
(4.13)

(*Note* $\operatorname{Cov}_{13} = \operatorname{Cov}_{14} = \operatorname{Cov}_{23} = \operatorname{Cov}_{24}$)

4.4 SWITCH TO THE NON-LOG FORM DVE | *IM*

From Equations 3.30, 3.31, and 3.32, we can compute the following:

$$E[DVE_{1} | IM] = E[e^{\ln DVE_{1}} | IM]$$

$$\approx e^{g_{1}(h_{1}(M))}$$

$$= e^{\ln\left(0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)}$$

$$= 0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM^{2}}$$

$$Var[DVE_{1} | IM] \approx \left(\frac{\partial e^{\ln DVE_{1}}}{\partial \ln DVE_{1}}\right)^{2} \Big|_{E[\ln DVE_{1}|M]} Var[\ln DVE_{1} | IM]$$

$$\approx e^{2g_{1}(h_{1}(M))} Var[\ln DVE_{1} | IM]$$

$$= \left(0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)^{2} \left(0.6 + 0.8\left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2}\right)$$

$$= \left(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)^{2} \left(0.0375 + 0.05\left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2}\right)$$

$$(4.15)$$

$$Cov[DVE_{1}, DVE_{3} | IM] = e^{g_{1}(h_{1}(IM)) + g_{3}(h_{2}(IM))} Cov[\ln DVE_{1}, \ln DVE_{3} | IM]$$
$$= \left(0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)^{2} \left(0.2 + 0.64 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2}\right)$$
$$= \left(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)^{2} \left(0.0125 + 0.04 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2}\right)$$
(4.16)

$$Cov[DVE_{1}, DVE_{2} | IM] = \left(0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)^{2} \left(0.4 + 0.8\left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2}\right)$$
$$= \left(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}\right)^{2} \left(0.025 + 0.05\left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}}\right)^{2}\right)$$
(4.17)

4.5 COMPUTE MOMENTS OF *TC*|*IM*

From Equations 3.33 and 3.34, we can compute the following:

$$E[TC | IM] = \sum_{k=1}^{4} E[DVE_k | IM]$$

= 4(0.25 - 0.25e^{-2IM²})
= 1 - e^{-2IM²} (4.18)

$$Var[TC \mid IM] = \sum_{k=1}^{4} Var[DVE_{k} \mid IM] + 2\sum_{k=1}^{4} \sum_{l=k+1}^{4} Cov[DVE_{k}, DVE_{l} \mid IM]$$

= $4Var[DVE_{1} \mid IM] + 2(4)Cov[DVE_{1}, DVE_{3} \mid IM]$
+ $2(2)Cov[DVE_{1}, DVE_{2} \mid IM]$
= $4(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}})^{2} \left(0.0375 + 0.05 \left(\frac{2IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}} \right)^{2} \right)$
+ $2(4)(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}})^{2} \left(0.0125 + 0.04 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}} \right)^{2} \right)$
+ $2(2)(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}})^{2} \left(0.025 + 0.05 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}} \right)^{2} \right)$
= $(1 - e^{-2IM^{2}})^{2} \left(0.35 + 0.72 \left(\frac{IM^{2}e^{-2IM^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2IM^{2}}} \right)^{2} \right)$ (4.19)

For illustration, we can calculate the coefficient of variation:

$$\delta_{TC \mid IM} = \sqrt{\frac{Var[TC \mid IM]}{E[TC \mid IM]^2}}$$

$$= \sqrt{\frac{\left(1 - e^{-2IM^2}\right)^2 \left(0.35 + 0.72 \left(\frac{IM^2 e^{-2IM^2}}{1 - e^{-2IM^2}}\right)^2\right)}{\left(1 - e^{-2IM^2}\right)^2}}$$

$$= \sqrt{0.35 + 0.72 \left(\frac{IM^2 e^{-2IM^2}}{1 - e^{-2IM^2}}\right)^2}$$
(4.20)

It can be shown that in Equation 4.20, the "0.35" term is the contribution due to uncertainty in the cost given the structural response, and the $_{0.72} \left(\frac{IM^2 e^{-2IM^2}}{1-e^{-2IM^2}}\right)^2$ term is the contribution due to uncertainty in the structural response given *IM*. For illustration, the mean of *TC*|*IM* plus/minus one sigma are plotted in Figures 4.1, 4.2, and 4.3, with the various uncertainties present. We can see from these plots that for this example the uncertainty in *DVE*|*EDP* is dominant, and the uncertainty in *EDP*|*IM* has negligible effect. This type of result is quickly calculated using the method outlined above, without any need to re-run records, as would



Fig. 4.1: E[*TC*|*IM*], plus/minus one sigma, with uncertainty only in *EDP*|*IM*

be required with a Monte Carlo technique.







Fig. 4.4: $\sqrt{Var[\ln TC \mid IM]}$, denoted $\beta_{TC|IM}$

In Figure 4.4, we have plotted $\beta_{TC|IM}$ vs. *IM* to see how the uncertainty varies as ground motion levels change. For this example, $\beta_{TC|IM}$ is approximately constant and equal to 0.6. We will take advantage of this in our analytical solution to follow. Note that we usually consider $\beta_{TC|IM}$ as approximately equal to the coefficient of variation (e.g., from Equation 4.20), for beta less than 0.3, but this relation is not true for large values of beta, such as in this case.

4.6 INCORPORATE THE SITE HAZARD

For this example, we use a ground motion hazard from the Van Nuys Testbed site, where the *IM* used is S_a at T=0.85s (Fig. 4.6). Then we can use the local slopes of this hazard curve, along with the expected cost function E[TC|IM] to calculate the mean annual value of *TC* (Equation 3.37).

$$E[TC] = \int_{IM} 1 - e^{-2x^2} |d\lambda_{IM}(x)|$$

= .0318 (4.21)

In a similar way, the variance can be calculated using Equation 3.38:

$$Var[TC] = \int_{IM} q^{*}(x) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)| + \int_{IM} q^{2}(x) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)| - E[TC]^{2}$$

$$= \int_{IM} (1 - e^{-2x^{2}})^{2} \left(0.35 + 0.72 \left(\frac{x^{2} e^{-2x^{2}}}{1 - e^{-2x^{2}}} \right)^{2} \right) |d\lambda_{IM}(x)|$$

$$+ \int_{IM} (1 - e^{-2x^{2}})^{2} |d\lambda_{IM}(x)| - E[TC]^{2}$$

$$= 0.0060 + 0.0109 - (0.0318)^{2}$$

$$= 0.0159$$

(4.22)

and also,

$$\sigma_{TC} = \sqrt{Var[TC]}$$

$$= 0.1262$$

$$(4.23)$$

The above integrals have been computed numerically. As discussed in Section 3.11, there is not an analogous analytic solution, using the functional forms used for the analytic solution of $\lambda_{TC}(z)$.

We can also calculate the annual rate of exceeding a given value of *TC* by numerical integration using Equation 3.39. Let us assume that $TC \mid IM$ has a lognormal distribution with mean equal to $E[TC \mid IM]$ and variance equal to $Var[TC \mid IM]$, as calculated above. Under this assumption, a plot of $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ for several values of *TC* is shown in Figure 4.7 on page 48.

The annual rate of exceeding a given *TC* can also be calculated using the analytical solution of Equation 3.41, if more assumptions are made. Let us approximate $\beta_{TC|IM}$ as constant and equal to 0.6. This approximation is reasonable given the plot of $\beta_{TC|IM}$ shown in Figure 4.4. We then fit E[TC|IM] by the function $E[TC|IM] = 1.4 IM^{1.8}$. As seen in Figure 4.5, this fit is good over the range 0 < IM < 0.5.



Fig. 4.5: Expected TC | IM, for example solution and 1.4IM^{1.8} fit

Finally, we use a ground motion hazard curve of the form $\lambda_{IM}(x) = k_0 x^{-k}$, where k_0 and k are constants equal to 0.00322 and 3.83, respectively. This hazard curve was obtained by fitting the actual hazard curve at the 2/50 and 10/50 hazard levels (Fig. 4.6).



Fig. 4.6: Van Nuys ground motion hazard, and analytical fit

Then the annual rate of exceeding a given value of *TC* can be estimated analytically using Equation 3.41:

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'}\right)^{-k_0} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1\right) \beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right)$$

= 0.00322 $\left(\frac{z}{1.4}\right)^{-3.83/1.8} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{3.83}{1.8}\right) \left(\frac{3.83}{1.8} - 1\right) 0.6^2\right)$
= 0.01015z^{-2.128} (4.24)

A plot of $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ obtained by numerical integration is plotted against the solution of Equation 4.24 in Figure 4.7. We see that the results of the analytical and numerical solutions are in good agreement.



Fig. 4.7: $\lambda_{TC}(z)$: Comparison of numerical integration and analytical solution

Note that the results are in good agreement even for high values of *TC*, where the analytical fit of E[TC|IM] was not good. This is because low values of expected *TC*|*IM* have a significant impact on high *TC* values due to the high variance in *TC*|*IM*. High values of expected *TC*|*IM* are not as significant due to the infrequent occurrence of high values of *IM*.

5 The Role of Variance in *TC* given *IM*

Most studies have limited themselves to E[TC|IM] (neglecting Var[TC|IM]) with the objective of estimating E[TC] itself. We now examine the role of uncertainty in TC given IM (which we choose to measure with $\beta_{TC|IM}$), to understand its effect on our results.

We first examine the analytical solution of the above example. The exponential term of Equation 4.24, which we previously called the amplification factor (Equation 3.44), has a value of 1.22. Equivalently, we can say that the annual rate of exceeding a given total cost is increased 22% due to the effects of uncertainty in *TC* (for a given *IM*) in this problem.

More generally, the effect of uncertainty in *TC* given *IM* can easily be seen in Figure 5.1 below. The E[TC|IM] from equation 4.18 above was used, with three constant values of $\beta^*_{TC|IM}$ assumed. Numerical integration was used to calculate $\lambda_{TC}(z)$, per Equation 3.39. We see that for $\beta^*_{TC|IM} = 1$, the result is not dramatically different until we reach high values of *TC* (because our E[TC|IM] never exceeds one, $\lambda_{TC}(z) = 0$ for z > 1 when we have no uncertainty). Note that the $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=0.6$ case from Figure 4.7 would be in between the $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=0$ and $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=1$ in this plot. For $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=2$, the $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ curve is shifted upward by a factor of three to ten. Also, if we hold $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ constant, the *TC* we expect to see with that given frequency is approximately doubled for $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=2$.

Note that $\beta^*_{TC|IM} = 1$ implies that the 84th percentile of TC|IM is e^1 , or 2.7 times the median. So the effect of this large variability in TC|IM is damped by the large implied variability in IM (or hazard curve).



Fig. 5.1: Effect of uncertainty, $\beta_{TC|IM}$, on frequency of exceedance of Total Cost, calculated using numerical integration

To further improve our understanding of the role of uncertainty, we can look at the analytical solution of Equation 3.41. We believe it provides some insight to recognize that for a fixed mean, E[TC|IM], the median TC given IM must decrease as $\beta^*_{TC|IM}$ increases (recall that the mean of a lognormal random variable is the median times $e^{\frac{1}{2}\beta^*_{TC|IM}^2}$). Figure 5.2 shows the shift in the $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ curve as $\beta^*_{TC|IM}$ changes from 0 to 1. Case 0 shows the result for $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=0$. Case 1 shows what the cost curve would look like if the median TC|IM for $\beta^*_{TC|IM}=1$ were used in place of the mean, but with zero uncertainty ($\beta_{TC|IM}=0$). Case 2 shows what the cost curve would look like if the median, and with uncertainty included ($\beta^*_{TC|IM}=1$). The effects of Case 1 and Case 2 can not be separated though, so the true result is given by Case 3.



Fig. 5.2: Effect of uncertainty examined using the analytical solution for $\lambda_{TC}(z)$, when $\beta = 1$

We see from this graph that there are two competing effects as we increase $\beta^*_{TC|IM}$ for a given *mean* of TC|IM: the reduction due to the median decreasing, and the increase due to the dispersion. The net effect may be either an increase or a decrease depending on the slope of the hazard curve and the rate of increase of TC as IM increases (these are represented by k and b, respectively in Equation 3.41).

The important conclusion to be drawn from this section is that using expected values alone and ignoring uncertainties, although tempting because of its ease, can potentially lead to inaccurate results.

6 Guidelines for Uncertainty Estimation

The procedure outlined in this report is dependent on having values for the means, variances, and covariances of the conditional random variables present in the framing equation (Equation 2.1), which is not a trivial matter. The following may be helpful in providing guidance to those estimating these values. Section 6.1 presents potential sources of structural uncertainty. Section 6.2 presents sample results for expected values and aleatory uncertainty in the Van Nuys Testbed. Section 6.3 provides several references for estimation of uncertainty. Virtually all of the literature discussed here relates to epistemic and aleatory uncertainty in *EDP* given *IM*. The literature on uncertainty in damage and costs (e.g., DM|EDP and DVE|DM) is as yet limited.

6.1 POTENTIAL SOURCES OF STRUCTURAL UNCERTAINTY

As an aid in thinking about uncertainty, the following partial list of structural uncertainties proposed by Krawinkler (2002b) is presented:

Global Properties:

- 1. Period
 - Effects of nonstructural elements (cladding, partitions, infill walls, etc.)
 - Effects of not considered structural elements (staircases, floor systems, etc.)
 - Effect on scaling of Spectral Acceleration at first-mode period
- 2. Global strength
- 3. Effective damping

Element Properties

- 1. Effective initial loading stiffness
 - Modeling uncertainties (e.g., engineering models, using piecewise linear models fit to curves, etc.)
 - Measurement uncertainties
 - Material uncertainties
 - Construction uncertainties
 - History uncertainties (e.g., aging, previous damage, etc.)
- 2. Effective yield strength
 - Same sources as 1.

- 3. Effective strain-hardening stiffness
 - Same sources as 1.
- 4. Effective unloading stiffness
 - Same sources as 1.
- 5. Ductility capacity
 - Same sources as 1.
- 6. Post-cap stiffness
 - Same sources as 1.
- 7. Residual strength
 - Same sources as 1.
- 8. Cyclic Deterioration

Other Effects

- 1. Effect of soil-structure interaction
- 2. 3-D effects

Clearly, there are many sources of uncertainty to consider. These uncertainties, with the possible exceptions of material properties and history, are usually considered to be epistemic uncertainties. Work is progressing toward evaluating a subset of these sources, estimating their uncertainty, and assessing their implied effect on uncertainty in *EDP*|*IM* (e.g. Ibarra, 2003).

To account for these uncertainties in the structural analysis, it is necessary to vary the above parameters in accordance with the estimated distribution of possible values, and evaluate the resulting uncertainty in the structural response. This could be performed using Monte Carlo simulation or using a finite difference method (see Appendix E for an example procedure). Note that in addition to estimating uncertainty, it will also be necessary to estimate correlations, both in the structural parameters and in *EDPs*. For example, it has been proposed that the element unloading stiffness and element ductility capacity are positively (but not perfectly) correlated (Ibarra, 2003). This correlation should be accounted for in any studies evaluating uncertainty. When using this uncertain element model in an MDOF structure, it will be necessary to assume a correlation structure between, for example, the ductility capacities of each element in the MDOF structure. Here, an assumption of perfect correlation among modeling uncertainties may be valid in some cases.

6.2 ALEATORY UNCERTAINTY IN EDP/IM FOR THE VAN NUYS TESTBED

The Van Nuys Testbed is a structure currently being used by PEER to develop analysis methodologies. Results of nonlinear time history analyses are available for several different IM levels (Lowes 2002). We present results of these analyses, as an example of results that could be

used in the analysis procedure outlined above. Spectral acceleration at T=1.5 seconds was used as the *IM*. Records were scaled to the 50% in 50 year hazard level, as well as the 10% in 50 years, and 2% in 50 year hazard (S_a equal to 0.21g, 0.53g, and 0.97g, respectively). Ten scaled records were run for each *IM* level. Results from these runs are presented in this section (as discussed further below 0, 5, and 7 collapses were observed at the three hazard levels, and are excluded from the analysis).

6.2.1 Expected value of EDPs

The *EDP*s selected for study are interstory drift ratios (denoted *IDR_i* for floor *i*), and peak floor accelerations (denoted *ACC_i* for floor *i*). For consistency with the procedure above, we have averaged the natural logs of the analysis results (denoted $\overline{\ln EDP_i}$), but we display the exponential of this average, (which is an estimate of the median drift or acceleration). Plots of the data are shown below in Figures 6.1 and 6.2.



Fig. 6.1: Estimated median of IDR_i (exp(ln IDR_i)), conditioned on no collapse and S_a

This data was previously presented in Section 3.1. Data on accelerations is also presented:



Fig. 6.2: Estimated median of ACC_i (exp $(\overline{\ln ACC_i})$), conditioned on no collapse and S_a

We see that for the acceleration data, results are very similar for all floors, so perhaps the same function could be used for each $\ln ACC_i$ when an analysis is performed.

This data on estimates of expected values of $\ln IDR_i$ and $\ln ACC_i$ would be used in Equation 3.2 above.

6.2.2 Aleatory Uncertainty

Aleatory uncertainty in ln*EDP*|*IM* can be computed easily by taking logs of the analysis output, and computing variances. Plots of the data are shown below in Figures 6.3 and 6.4.



Fig. 6.3: Estimated standard deviation in $\ln IDR_i$, conditioned on no collapse and S_a

The same results are shown for accelerations:



Fig. 6.4: Estimated standard deviation in $\ln ACC_i$, conditioned on no collapse and S_a

This data represents estimates of the $\beta_{R;EDP|IM}$ values referred to in Equation 3.46. These estimates would be used in Equation 3.3 above. Note that in addition to providing an estimate of variance in the data, we can also estimate the variance in the estimate of the mean, due to the limited sample size. This variance is equal to σ^2/\sqrt{n} (in our case, we could state that the variance in ln*EDP* is equal to β^2/\sqrt{n}). This is one part of the epistemic uncertainty in ln*EDP*|*IM*, and could be combined with estimates of epistemic uncertainty of other types.

6.2.3 Correlations

Correlations between $\ln EDP$ s are presented⁵ from the 50/50 hazard analyses (Table 6.1). It is suggested that these correlations be assumed constant for all *IM* levels. Correlations are available from analysis at higher *IM* levels, but due to a lack of data (because many runs result in collapse and are excluded from this statistical analysis), it is more difficult to estimate correlations.

	In(IDR₁)	In(IDR ₂)	In(IDR₃)	In(IDR₄)	In(IDR₅)	In(IDR ₆)	In(IDR ₇)	In(ACC ₁)	In(ACC ₂)	In(ACC₃)	In(ACC ₄)	In(ACC5)	In(ACC ₆)	In(ACC7)
In(IDR ₁)	1.00	0.93	0.81	0.59	0.51	0.40	0.20	0.34	0.28	0.17	0.10	0.17	0.37	-0.04
In(IDR ₂)		1.00	0.94	0.80	0.72	0.60	0.46	0.47	0.43	0.36	0.33	0.39	0.53	0.20
In(IDR₃)			1.00	0.92	0.82	0.68	0.56	0.54	0.50	0.45	0.40	0.39	0.52	0.30
In(IDR ₄)				1.00	0.95	0.79	0.70	0.67	0.67	0.62	0.54	0.52	0.61	0.51
In(IDR₅)					1.00	0.93	0.84	0.75	0.80	0.75	0.66	0.66	0.74	0.65
In(IDR ₆)						1.00	0.91	0.80	0.86	0.86	0.81	0.79	0.85	0.75
In(IDR ₇)							1.00	0.66	0.74	0.75	0.80	0.86	0.79	0.80
In(ACC ₁)								1.00	0.94	0.92	0.85	0.77	0.91	0.83
In(ACC ₂)									1.00	0.96	0.87	0.79	0.92	0.87
In(ACC₃)										1.00	0.91	0.79	0.91	0.92
In(ACC ₄)											1.00	0.93	0.93	0.92
In(ACC₅)												1.00	0.93	0.87
In(ACC ₆)													1.00	0.88
In(ACC ₇)														1.00

Table 6.1 Sample Correlation Coefficients for lnEDPs

Some relationships are apparent in this data. For example, the correlation between *IDRs* is higher for floors near each other than it is for floors far apart. A plot of correlation coefficients versus. number of stories of separation is shown in Figure 6.5.

⁵ For low β 's, the correlation coefficients between ln*EDP*s are not significantly different than the correlations between the non-log *EDP*s, but at the higher levels of β seen in this example, some correlation coefficients do differ significantly. Here we have presented the ln*EDP*s for consistency with the procedure of Section 4.



Fig. 6.5: Correlation coefficient vs. number of stories of separation (for interstory drift ratios) at 50/50 hazard level

If desired, a regression line could be fit to this data, and the predicted correlation coefficient could be used in place of the data points calculated. Similar plots can be produced for floor acceleration correlations, and correlations between *IDR*s and accelerations, but the results do not show relations as strong as that in Figure 6.5. Note that this data on correlations would be used in Equation 3.4 above.

6.2.4 Probability of Collapse

Probability of collapse was estimated by the fraction of the 10 runs that resulted in collapse for a given *IM* level. Collapse was assumed to occur if any floor experienced an *IDR* of greater than 10%. At the 50/50 hazard, no collapses occurred, while five collapses occurred at the 10/50 hazard level, and seven at the 2/50 hazard. Predictions for the probability of collapse at levels other than these three stripes could be estimated using linear interpolation, or by fitting a lognormal CDF, as shown in Fig. 6.6.



Fig. 6.6: Probability of collapse, conditioned on IM

This probability of collapse data is needed for the procedure presented in Section 3.6. The data from the preceding sections are all that is needed for the EDP|IM section of analysis with aleatory uncertainty. The additional information needed is an estimate of epistemic uncertainty.

6.3 REFERENCES FOR ESTIMATION OF EPISTEMIC UNCERTAINTY IN EDP/IM

As a resource for researchers quantifying epistemic uncertainty, several publications in this area are cited, including a brief description of their applicability to this problem. All of these publications are concerned with the uncertainty in *EDP*|*IM*. There is little or no literature on the uncertainty in *DVE*|*EDP*.

Kennedy and Ravindra (1984) published a reference on seismic fragilities for nuclear power plants (NPPs) that is a standard reference in that industry. Several tables in this document list β_R and β_U , (quantifying logarithmic aleatory and epistemic standard deviations, respectively) disaggregated by source of uncertainty (e.g., modeling effects, soil-structure interaction, damping effects, etc.). The individual entries represent the uncertainty in the effect of each parameter, i.e., the product of the uncertainty in a particular parameter (e.g., damping) *times* the sensitivity of the demand or capacity to that factor (e.g., the partial derivative of demand with respect to damping). See Appendix E for an example technique for computing this partial derivative and resulting effect on uncertainty in demand. The sources of uncertainty presented in this reference are similar to the list given in Section 6.1 above (Table 6.2 for values quoted in that reference). However, the numbers presented are for a limited class of structures, which vary greatly in structural system, quality control, etc., from most other civil structures. The numbers are based primarily on elastic analysis, they reflect comparatively small ductility levels and use peak ground acceleration (PGA) as the *IM*. For these reasons, the numbers presented are not very appropriate for general use, but they do present a good example of uncertainty quantification. If one were analyzing a structure of this class using the procedure outlined in this paper, the value of epistemic uncertainty in *EDP* given *IM* would be the value highlighted in Table 6.2, i.e., $\beta_{UD} = 0.18$ to 0.33. This value would be used for $\beta_{U;EDP|IM}$, as denoted in Equation 3.47, and used in Equation 3.3 of the procedure.

	$\beta_{\rm R}$	$m{eta}_{ m U}$
Capacity		
Ultimate strength vs. code allowable	0.06-0.12	0.12-0.18
Inelastic absorption capacity	0.08-0.14	0.18-0.26
Total capacity uncertainty	0.10-0.18	0.22-0.32
Demand		
Design response spectra	0.16-0.22	0.08-0.11
Damping effects	0.05-0.10	0.05-0.10
Modeling effects	0	0.12-0.18
Modal and component combination	0.10-0.20	0
Soil-structure interaction	0.02-0.06	0.10-0.24
Total demand uncertainty	0.20-0.32	0.18-0.33
Total uncertainty	0.22-0.37	0.28-0.46

Table 6.2 Examples of $\beta_{\rm R}$ and $\beta_{\rm U}$ for NPP Structures, from Kennedy and Ravindra (1984)

FEMA-350 (2000a) incorporates uncertainty into the analysis procedure for regular steel moment-frame buildings and provides procedures for estimating this uncertainty. Appendix A of the document contains recommended values for β_{UD} (Table 6.3 for example data) for steel moment resisting frames of varying heights, at two performance levels (i.e., levels of nonlinearity), and for two connection types (pre- and post-Northridge). This table also shows variation of uncertainty in the results for several analysis methods. Note that these values are based on interstory drift demand given first-period spectral acceleration. Several other publications (e.g., FEMA, 2000b and Yun et al., 2002) show the bases for these values. These values of β_{UD} could be used for $\beta_{U;EDP|IM}$, as denoted in Equation 3.47, and used in Equation 3.3 of the procedure.

	Analysis Procedure							
	Linear	Static	Linear		Nonlinear		Nonlinear	
			Dynamic		Static		Dynamic	
Performance Level	10	CP	10	CP	10	CP	10	CP
Type I Connections								
Low Rise (<4 stories)	0.17	0.22	0.15	0.16	0.14	0.17	0.10	0.15
Mid Rise (4-12 stories)	0.18	0.29	0.15	0.23	0.15	0.23	0.13	0.20
High Rise (>12 stories)	0.31	0.25	0.19	0.29	0.17	0.27	0.17	0.25
Type II Connections								
Low Rise (<4 stories)	0.19	0.23	0.16	0.25	0.18	0.18	0.10	0.15
Mid Rise (4-12 stories)	0.20	0.30	0.17	0.33	0.14	0.21	0.13	0.20
High Rise (>12 stories)	0.21	0.36	0.21	0.31	0.18	0.33	0.17	0.25

Table 6.3 Uncertainty Coefficient β_{UD} for Evaluation of Steel Moment-Frame Buildings(FEMA 2000a)

The seismic assessment guidelines under development by PEER for several classes of buildings in an electrical distribution system (Bazzurro et al. 2002) provide expert-elicitationbased estimates of uncertainty, as measured in first-mode spectral acceleration terms. These values represent total epistemic uncertainty in the ground motion capacity - i.e., uncertainty in the level of ground motion that will result in the given limit state. These values give an idea of the relative uncertainties associated with different building types (e.g., newer, cleaner SMRFs versus older, irregular mill-type construction) and for different limit states (nearly linear versus collapsed). It is presumed that a nonlinear static pushover analysis has been conducted. See Table 6.4 below for examples of values quoted in that reference. The authors in this publication are estimating uncertainty in a manner similar to that used by Kennedy and Ravindra above, except that Kennedy and Ravindra use PGA as the IM, and Bazzurro et al. used first-mode spectral acceleration. The difference in values results primarily from the great difference in classes of structures being studied, the levels of nonlinearity, the information available on material properties, quality control, etc. Note that, at best, the values in Table 6.4 are an upper bound to the $\beta_{U:EDP|IM}$ used in the procedure above. Uncertainty in a different quantity than EDP|IM is being measured, so the values cannot be simply substituted into the equations above. They are most appropriately used merely as an example of uncertainty estimation/quantification in a somewhat-related structural analysis problem.

Table 6.4 Example Uncertainty Coefficients β_U for Collapse Capacity in Different DamageStates (Bazzurro et al. 2002)

	$oldsymbol{eta}_{\mathrm{U}}$
Unretrofitted tilt-up buildings	
Onset of Damage	0.7
Collapse	0.8
SMRF Buildings	
Onset of Damage	0.3
Collapse	0.5
Mill-type buildings	
Onset of Damage	0.7
Collapse	1.0

These references above may be useful in the analysis of some classes of buildings. In the absence of any other information to quantify epistemic uncertainty in *EDP* given *IM*, we suggest using $\beta_{U;EDP|IM} \cong 0.5$ (with correlations between *EDP*s equal to one) as a very rough value, assuming nonlinear time history analysis is used. It is not realistic to define a single value for a large class of structures, but this starting point will at least roughly account for epistemic uncertainty in *EDP* given *IM* when performing the calculations in this procedure.

7 Conclusion

A procedure for calculating an estimate of the uncertainty in repair costs due to earthquake damage has been proposed. This procedure works within the framework proposed by PEER for performance-based earthquake engineering. The Total Cost is defined is a function of repair costs for individual building elements, except in the collapse case, where separate cost estimation is used. The calculation procedure combines inputs of aleatory and epistemic uncertainty in ground motion hazard, building response, damage to building elements, and element repair costs to produce an estimate of the uncertainty in total repair cost.

The proposed procedure uses the approximate first-order second-moment (FOSM) method to collapse what may be high-dimensional vectors of conditional random variables into a single conditional random variable, Total Cost given *IM*. Numerical integration is then used to incorporate the ground motion hazard. This uncertainty is treated accurately because it is likely to be the dominant contributor. The quantities that can be computed are the expected value and variance of the mean annual loss, expected value and variance in mean frequency of collapse, and the expected value and variance of the mean annual los implemented in the form of a computer program. In this form, it should be easy to vary input values of means, variances, and correlations, and quickly see the end effect of these variations (i.e., a sensitivity analysis).

The report incorporates both aleatory and epistemic uncertainty in all of the analysis. While this aleatory/epistemic treatment is well developed in some areas (e.g., annual frequency of failure calculations in the nuclear industry), in cost estimation efforts to date, quantification of uncertainty is generally limited to the aleatory type. Recognizing this, we have tried to lay out consistent schemes for the incorporation of epistemic uncertainty in the future. While we appreciate the increased complexity (both in estimation and analysis) this entails, we believe it to be a necessary component in the development of this field. This is especially true because in its current data-poor early stages, cost analysis involves very large epistemic uncertainties which

may have a very different correlation structure than their aleatory counterparts, affecting significantly the net variance of TC|IM.

The report makes suggestions for representation of correlation among the aleatory and epistemic variables, such as element repair costs, where data and information are very limited. These representations take the form of generalizations of the concept of "equi-correlations." Guidelines for estimating uncertainty in EDP|IM are also presented. Values for aleatory variances, and correlations, are presented for an example structure. Several previous studies attempting to characterize epistemic uncertainty are referenced as an aid. By contrast, uncertainty in repair costs given EDP or DM is as yet a relatively undeveloped topic.

To facilitate understanding of the calculations, an example analysis has been performed. This example allows illustration of the mechanics of the calculations. The results of the example are also useful for illustrating the effect of variance on the mean annual rate of exceedance of a given Total Cost. It illustrates that variance in TC|IM may or may not have a significant effect on the annual rate of exceeding a given Total Cost.

APPENDIX A: DERIVATION OF CORRELATION USING THE EQUI-CORRELATED MODEL

A general notation is used in this appendix, rather than notation for a specific case from the text. The following derivations are applicable to several situations in the text, such as Examples 1 and 2 in Section 3.2. In the case of the Section 3.2 examples, Y_1 is equivalent to $\ln DVE_k \mid \ln EDP_i$, a_1 is equivalent to $g_k(\ln EDP_i)$, *B* is equivalent to $\ln \varepsilon_{Struc}$, C_1 is equivalent to $\ln \varepsilon_{El_k}$, etc.

Let

$$Y_{1} = a_{1} + B + C_{1}$$

$$Y_{2} = a_{2} + B + C_{2}$$
(A.1)

where a_1 and a_2 are constants, and B, C_1 and C_2 are mutually uncorrelated random variables. Let variances of the random variables be:

$$Var[B] = \sigma_{B}^{2}$$

$$Var[C_{1}] = \sigma_{C_{1}}^{2}$$

$$Var[C_{2}] = \sigma_{C_{2}}^{2}$$
(A.2)

Which implies that:

$$Var[Y_{1}] = \sigma_{B}^{2} + \sigma_{C_{1}}^{2}$$

$$Var[Y_{2}] = \sigma_{B}^{2} + \sigma_{C_{2}}^{2}$$
(A.3)

Then

$$Cov[Y_1, Y_2] = Cov[(a_1 + B + C_1), (a_2 + B + C_2)]$$

= $Cov[a_1, a_2] + Cov[a_1, B] + Cov[a_1, C_1] + Cov[B, a_2] + ...$
= $Cov[B, B] + 0 + 0 + ...$
= σ_B^{2} (A.4)

$$\rho_{Y_{1},Y_{2}} = \frac{Cov[Y_{1},Y_{2}]}{\sqrt{Var[Y_{1}]Var[Y_{2}]}} \\
 = \frac{\sigma_{B}^{2}}{\sqrt{(\sigma_{B}^{2} + \sigma_{C_{1}}^{2})(\sigma_{B}^{2} + \sigma_{C_{2}}^{2})}}$$
$$=\frac{1}{\sqrt{(\sigma_{C_1}^2/\sigma_B^2+1)(\sigma_{C_2}^2/\sigma_B^2+1)}}$$
(A.5)

In the special case where $\sigma_{C_1}^2 = \sigma_{C_2}^2 = \sigma_C^2$,

For a system of *n* random variables $Y_1, Y_2, ..., Y_n$, we can define a random variable *B* common for all elements and a unique C_i for each element. If $Var[C_i]$ is equal for all *i*, then the values of the correlation matrix would be equal (Equation A.6) for all $\{Y_i, Y_j\}$ when $i \neq j$, and have value 1 for i = j. This is known as the *equi-correlated model*.

The equi-correlated model can be easily extended to a sum of more than two random variables, as long as all of the random variables are either perfectly correlated or uncorrelated. For example, let

$$Y_1 = a_1 + B + D_1 + E_1$$

$$Y_2 = a_2 + B + D_1 + E_2$$
(A.7)

where $Var[D_1] = \sigma_{D_1}^{2}$, $Var[E_1] = \sigma_{E_1}^{2}$ and $Var[E_2] = \sigma_{E_2}^{2}$

Noting that $(B + D_1)$ is equivalent to B in equations A.1, it is easily shown that

$$\rho_{Y_1,Y_2} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\left(\sigma_{E_1}^2 / \left(\sigma_{B}^2 + \sigma_{D_1}^2\right) + 1\right)\left(\sigma_{E_2}^2 / \left(\sigma_{B}^2 + \sigma_{D_1}^2\right) + 1\right)}}$$
(A.8)

And when $\sigma_{E}^{2} = \sigma_{E_{1}}^{2} = \sigma_{E_{2}}^{2}$,

$$\rho_{Y_1,Y_2} = \frac{\sigma_B^2 + \sigma_{D_1}^2}{\sigma_B^2 + \sigma_{D_1}^2 + \sigma_E^2}$$
(A.9)

This formulation is used for Example 1 on page 12 of the text.

Consider next the case where the "*D*" random variable is not common to Y_1 and Y_2 , that is:

$$Y_1 = a_1 + B + D_1 + E_1$$

$$Y_2 = a_2 + B + D_2 + E_2$$
(A.10)

where $Var[D_2] = \sigma_{D_2}^2$ and the other random variables are defined as above. Noting that $(D_1 + E_1)$ is equivalent to C_1 in equation A.1, it is easily shown that

$$\rho_{Y_1,Y_2} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\left(\left(\sigma_{D_1}^2 + \sigma_{E_1}^2\right) / \sigma_B^2 + 1\right)\left(\left(\sigma_{D_2}^2 + \sigma_{E_2}^2\right) / \sigma_B^2 + 1\right)}}$$
(A.11)

And when $\sigma_D^2 = \sigma_{D_1}^2 = \sigma_{D_2}^2$ and $\sigma_E^2 = \sigma_{E_1}^2 = \sigma_{E_2}^2$,

$$\rho_{Y_1,Y_2} = \frac{\sigma_B^2}{\sigma_B^2 + \sigma_D^2 + \sigma_E^2}$$
(A.12)

This formulation is used for Example 2 on page 12 of the text.

For a system of random variables $Y_1, Y_2, ..., Y_n$, we can define *B* common for all elements, a series of E_i s unique for each element, and a series of D_k s shared between only variables of class *k*. If Var[E_i] is equal for all *i*, then we can use the simple Equations A.9 and A.12 to calculate correlation coefficients. However, now the correlation matrix will not be equal for all $\{Y_i, Y_j\}$ when $i \neq j$, but will instead depend on whether the variables share the same D_k . We shall refer to this as the generalized equi-correlated model.

Note that throughout this appendix, we have not explicitly shown any conditioning notion or notation. But as seen for example in Equation 3.20, where conditioning on *EDP* is displayed, in virtually all applications here these results will be conditioned upon values such as EDP_i and EDP_j , in which case the correlation coefficient (such as that in A.6) will simply be a function of EDP_i and EDP_j . In the simplest application this functional dependence will not exist (i.e., these variances and covariances will be constant with respect to *EDP* levels). This has been assumed for the development and examples in this paper.

The principles used to develop these results are taken from Ditlevsen (1981). This line of thinking is further developed in this reference.

APPENDIX B: DERIVATION OF MOMENTS OF CONDITIONAL RANDOM VARIABLES

Let *X*, *Y*, and *Z* be random variables, with the distributions of *X* and *Y* conditioned on *Z*. E[X | Z = z] is the conditional expectation of *X* given Z=z:

$$E[X \mid Z = z] = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} x f_{X \mid Z}(x, z) dx$$
(B.1)

We have used E[X | Z = z] to spell out in detail what we mean by the conditional expectation, but normally we shall write E[X | Z = z] as E[X | Z] as a shorthand notation.

E[E[X | Z]] is the expectation (with respect to Z) of E[X | Z], i.e., when Z is recognized as random:

$$E[E[X | Z]] = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} E[X | Z = z] f_Z(z) dz$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} x f_{X|Z}(x, z) f_Z(z) dx dz$$

$$= E[X]$$

(B.2)

Note that the same result is found by reversing the order of integration.

$$E[E[X | Z]] = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} E[X | Z = z] f_Z(z) dz$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} x f_{X|Z}(x, z) f_Z(z) dx dz$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} x \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f_{X|Z}(x, z) f_Z(z) dz dx$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} x f_X(x) dx$$

$$= \widetilde{E}[X]$$

(B.3)

Then we see that

$$Var[X] = E[X^{2}] - E[X]^{2}$$

= $E[E[X^{2} | Z]] - E[E[X | Z]]^{2}$
= $E[Var[X | Z] + E[X | Z]^{2}] - E[E[X | Z]]^{2}$
= $E[Var[X | Z]] + E[E[X | Z]^{2}] - E[E[X | Z]]^{2}$
= $E[Var[X | Z]] + Var[E[X | Z]]$ (B.4)

This is a very important result useful in many applications. For example, if E[X | Z = z] = a + bz and $Var[X | Z = z] = d + cz^2$, then

$$Var[X] = d + cE[z^{2}] + b^{2}Var[z]$$

= $d + cE[z]^{2} + (c + b^{2})Var[z]$ (B.5)

Similarly, we see that:

$$Cov[X,Y] = E[XY] - E[X]E[Y] = E[E[XY | Z]] - E[E[X | Z]]E[E[Y | Z]] = E[Cov[X,Y | Z] + E[X | Z]E[Y | Z]] - E[E[X | Z]]E[E[Y | Z]] = E[Cov[X,Y | Z]] + E[E[X | Z]E[Y | Z]] - E[E[X | Z]]E[E[Y | Z]] = E[Cov[X,Y | Z]] + Cov[E[X | Z], E[Y | Z]]$$
(B.6)

These formulas are of use, for instance, in Equation 3.27:

$$Var[\ln DVE_{k} | IM] = E_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [Var_{\ln DVE_{k}|\ln EDP_{i}}[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}] + Var_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [E_{\ln DVE_{k}|\ln EDP_{i}}[\ln DVE_{k} | \ln EDP_{i}] = E_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [g *_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})] + Var_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [g_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})] = E_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [g *_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})] + E_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [g *_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})]^{2}] - E^{2}_{\ln EDP_{i}IM} [g_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})]$$

Expanding a Taylor series about the mean of lnEDP_i:

$$Var[\ln DVE_{k} | IM] = E_{\ln EDP_{i}|IM} \left[g *_{k} (E[\ln EDP_{i}]) + \frac{\partial g *_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \right]_{E[\ln EDP_{i}]} (\ln EDP - E[\ln EDP_{i}]) + ... \right]$$
$$+ E_{\ln EDP_{i}|IM} \left[\left(g_{k} (E[\ln EDP_{i}]) + \frac{\partial g_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \right]_{E[\ln EDP_{i}]} (\ln EDP - E[\ln EDP_{i}]) + ... \right]^{2} \right]$$
$$- E^{2}_{\ln EDP_{i}|IM} \left[g_{k} (E[\ln EDP_{i}]) + \frac{\partial g_{k} (\ln EDP_{i})}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}} \right]_{E[\ln EDP_{i}]} (\ln EDP - E[\ln EDP_{i}]) + ... \right]^{2}$$

Taking a first-order approximation yields:

$$Var[\ln DVE_{k} | IM] = g *_{k} (h_{i}(IM) + \left(\frac{\partial g_{k}(\ln EDP_{i})}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}}\right)^{2} \Big|_{h_{i}(IM)} E\left[\left(\ln EDP_{i} - E[\ln EDP_{i}]\right)^{2}\right] - \left(g_{k}(h_{i}(IM)\right)^{2} = g *_{k} (h_{i}(IM) + \left(\frac{\partial g_{k}(\ln EDP_{i})}{\partial \ln EDP_{i}}\right)^{2} \Big|_{h_{i}(IM)} h *_{i}(IM)$$
(B.7)

In this equation, the functions $h_i(IM)$, $h_i^*(IM)$, $g_k(\ln EDP_i)$, and $g_k^*(\ln EDP_i)$ were substituted, as defined in Equations 3.2, 3.3, 3.18, and 3.19, respectively. Equation 3.28 can be derived using the same procedure.

APPENDIX C: DERIVATION OF THE ANALYTICAL SOLUTION FOR $\lambda_{\rm TC}(z)$

The derivation of the analytical solution for $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ is performed under the assumptions of Section 4.6. A similar solution, under the same assumptions, has been previously derived by Cornell et al. (2002). The solution of this paper is presented below.

The assumptions used in this solution are repeated for clarity. Namely, the distribution of $TC \mid IM$ is lognormal with median

$$\hat{T}C = aIM^{b} \tag{C.1}$$

where *a* and *b* are constants. This is equivalent to fitting the mean of $TC \mid IM$ by $a IM^b$, where $a = a' e^{-\frac{1}{2}\beta^*_{TC\mid IM}^2}$. $\beta_{TC\mid IM}$ is approximated as a constant $\beta^*_{TC\mid IM}$. Finally, the ground motion hazard is approximated by

$$\lambda_{IM}(x) = k_0 x^{-k} \tag{C.2}$$

where k_0 and k are constants.

We evaluate $\lambda_{TC}(z)$ using the formulation of Equation 3.39. Namely,

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = \int_{IM} (1 - F_{TC|IM}(z, x)) d\lambda_{IM}(x)$$
(C.3)

With the lognormality assumption of Equation C.1, the first term of Equation C.3 becomes

$$(1 - F_{TC|IM}(z, x)) = P(TC > z \mid IM = x) = 1 - \Phi(\ln[z / ax^{b}] / \beta *_{TC|IM})$$
(C.4)

where $\Phi(\bullet)$ is the Standard Normal distribution function. Using this result and Equation C.2, Equation C.3 becomes, on integration,

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a}\right)^{-k_b} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k^2}{b^2} \beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right)$$
(C.5)

We now make the substitution:

$$a = a' e^{-\frac{1}{2}\beta^*_{TC|IM}^2}$$
(C.6)

Factoring the $e^{-\frac{1}{2}\beta^*_{TC|M}^2}$ term outside of the first set of parentheses:

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'}\right)^{-k/b} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\frac{k}{b}\beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right) \exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\frac{k^2}{b^2}\beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right)$$
(C.7)

Finally, combining exponential terms:

$$\lambda_{TC}(z) = k_0 \left(\frac{z}{a'}\right)^{-k/b} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{k}{b} \left(\frac{k}{b} - 1\right) \beta *_{TC|IM}^2\right)$$
(C.8)

This is the result presented in Equation 3.41.

APPENDIX D: Use of the Bootstrap to Compute Sample Variance and Correlation

The bootstrap is a simple but versatile tool that allows us to compute, for instance, variances and correlations of sample averages, using the same set of data that we used to compute the sample average itself (Efron and Tibshirani, 1998).

This idea is applicable to several problems in the body of this report. For instance, we estimate the two mean values of a particular *EDP* at two *IM* levels by scaling a set of records to the two *IM* values and then taking the average values of the observed *EDP*s. The estimates of the mean values are uncertain (random) and correlated. This correlation can be estimated using the bootstrap, as outlined below:

- For the set of N records, scale the records to two *IM* levels, *im*₁ and *im*₂. Run all of the records through the model at both *IM* levels to compute N realizations of *EDP* at *im*₁ and N realizations at *im*₂.
- 2. Compute estimates of $\mu_{\ln EDP}(im_1) = E[\ln EDP | IM = im_1]$ and $\mu_{\ln EDP}(im_2) = E[\ln EDP | IM = im_2]$ as before
- 3. For b = 1, 2, ..., B, generate bootstrap replicates:
 - a. Sample N records from the original set of records, with replacement.
 - b. Select the *N* realizations of *EDP* from im_1 and im_2 corresponding to the *N* records selected in step 3a (there will be duplicate record realizations in these sets). We denote these sets as $EDP^{(b)}(im_1)$ and $EDP^{(b)}(im_2)$. Compute the geometric means of these sets, $y^{(b)} = mean[\ln EDP^{(b)} | IM = im_1]$ and $z^{(b)} = mean[\ln EDP^{(b)} | IM = im_2]$
- 4. Estimate the correlation between $\mu_{\ln EDP}(im_1)$ and $\mu_{\ln EDP}(im_2)$ by computing the correlation coefficient between the *B* bootstrap replicates $y^{(b)}$ and $z^{(b)}$:

$$\hat{p}_{\mu_{\ln EDP}(im_{1}),\mu_{\ln EDP}(im_{2})} = \frac{\sum_{b=1}^{B} \left(y^{(b)} - \hat{\mu}_{y^{(b)}}\right) \left(z^{(b)} - \hat{\mu}_{z^{(b)}}\right)}{\left[\sum_{b=1}^{B} \left(y^{(b)} - \hat{\mu}_{y^{(b)}}\right)^{2} \sum_{b=1}^{B} \left(z^{(b)} - \hat{\mu}_{z^{(b)}}\right)^{2}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$
(D.1)

Where $\hat{\mu}_{y^{(b)}}$ and $\hat{\mu}_{z^{(b)}}$ are the sample averages of $y^{(b)}$ and $z^{(b)}$, respectively.

This technique is very useful for computing statistics such as these, where our only estimate of the underlying distribution is based on samples that we have (e.g., we are estimating the response of our building under the population of all ground motions by averaging the response of a few representative ground motions).

We can also compute several other statistics using this same method. For instance, computing the variance of the $y^{(b)}$ replicates above gives an estimate of the variance due to estimation uncertainty in $E[\ln EDP | IM = im_1]$ (i.e. $Var[\mathbf{\epsilon}_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}] \equiv \beta_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}^2$):

$$Var[\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}] \equiv \beta_{U_{estimate};EDP|IM}^{2} = \frac{1}{B} \sum_{b=1}^{B} \left(y^{(b)} - \hat{\mu}_{y^{(b)}} \right)^{2}$$
(D.2)

In addition, this technique can be easily used to compute the correlation between two *EDP*'s at one *IM* level. For this case, we would define $y^{(b)} = mean[\ln EDP_1^{(b)} | IM = im]$ and $z^{(b)} = mean[\ln EDP_2^{(b)} | IM = im]$. The procedure is then the same as outlined above. Or we could compute the correlation between two *EDP*'s at two *IM* levels. In this case, we would define $y^{(b)} = mean[\ln EDP_1^{(b)} | IM = im_2]$ and $z^{(b)} = mean[\ln EDP_2^{(b)} | IM = im_2]$.

APPENDIX E: ESTIMATING THE ROLE OF SUPPLEMENTARY VARIABLES IN UNCERTAINTY

To estimate the effect of uncertainties in supplementary variables, it is necessary to measure the sensitivity of *EDP* to changes in these variables. As noted in the body, this uncertainty can be measured in several ways. For instance Monte Carlo or Latin Hypercube simulation could be used. This appendix outlines a technique known as the finite difference method.

We use a model assuming that for a given level of *IM*, EDP = g(X1, X2) + X3, where *X1* and *X2* are parameters to be studied, and *X3* is a zero-mean random residual. *X3* represents the record-to-record variability that we have already captured. *X1* and *X2* are the supplementary variables that we now wish to study. They may represent either random or uncertain parameters in the nonlinear model. (Note that we may want to think of *EDP* here as being the natural log of the drift, in which case *Var*[*X3*] is the β^2 we have been using in the text.) This model is easily expanded to more than *n* uncertain variables, but two are shown here for simplicity.

The first-order approximation of the mean and variance (using mean-centered Taylor expansions) are given by:

$$\mu_{EDP} \cong g(\mu_{X1}, \mu_{X2})$$

$$Var[EDP] \cong \left(\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\right)^{2} \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} Var[X1] + \left(\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X2}\right)^{2} \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} Var[X2]$$

$$+ 2\left(\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\right) \left(\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X2}\right) \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} \rho_{X1, X2} \sqrt{Var[X1]} \sqrt{Var[X2]}$$

$$+ Var[X3]$$
(E.3)
$$(E.3)$$

(For *n* parameters, $\mu_{EDP} \cong g(\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{x}})$ and $Var[EDP] \cong \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \left[\frac{\partial g(X)}{\partial x_{i}} \frac{\partial g(X)}{\partial x_{j}} \right]_{X=M_{\mathbf{x}}} \rho_{i,j} \sigma_{i} \sigma_{j}$, where

X is the vector of all *n* parameters, and $\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{x}}$ is the vector of mean values of **X**)

In our case, we do not know the function g(X1, X2) explicitly, but using NLTH analysis and the finite difference procedure below, we can estimate the derivatives needed for these firstorder approximations.

Procedure:

- 1. Select an IM level
- 2. Estimate by data and/or judgment the means, variances, and correlation of X1 and X2
- 3. Set $X1 = \mu_{X1}$, and $X2 = \mu_{X2}$, and make several (say *n*=10) runs with records scaled to the selected *IM* level
- 4. Estimate μ_{EDP} by $\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=1}^{n} EDP_i$ (the sample average of the set of runs)
- 5. Estimate Var[X3] by $\frac{1}{(n-1)}\sum_{i=1}^{n} (EDP_i \mu_{EDP})^2$ (the sample variance of the runs)
- 6. Rerun the analyses with $X1' = (1 + y)\mu_{X1}$ (the best multiplier here is $y \cong C.O.V_{X1}$) and average the results of these runs—call this E[EDP']

7. Calculate
$$\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} = \frac{E[EDP'] - \mu_{EDP}}{X1' - \mu_{X1}}$$
. (Note this is numerically equal to

estimating the derivative for each record and then averaging.)

- 8. Repeat steps 6 and 7 for X2 (and for all other parameters if more than two are involved)
- 9. Evaluate Var[EDP] using Equation E.4
- 10. Repeat for several values of *IM*, to estimate the change in *Var*[*EDP*] with *IM*. This is *Var*[*EDP* | *IM*]

The value of Var[EDP | IM] estimated using this procedure can now be used in Equation 3.3 of the text.

In addition, this idea can be extended to compute covariances. To compute $Cov[EDP | IM_1, EDP | IM_2]$, one would use the above procedure, but simultaneously compute μ_{EDP} and E[EDP'] at two IM levels simultaneously. Computed once for X1 and once for X2. The resulting information can be used to compute the covariance:

$$Cov[EDP | IM_{1}, EDP | IM_{2}] \cong \left(\frac{\partial g_{1}(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\right) \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} \left(\frac{\partial g_{2}(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\right) \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} Var[X1] + \left(\frac{\partial g_{1}(X1, X2)}{\partial X2}\right) \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} \left(\frac{\partial g_{2}(X1, X2)}{\partial X2}\right) \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} Var[X2] + 2\left(\frac{\partial g_{1}(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\right) \left(\frac{\partial g_{2}(X1, X2)}{\partial X2}\right) \Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} \rho_{X1, X2} \sqrt{Var[X1]} \sqrt{Var[X2]} + Var[X3]$$

$$(E.5)$$

In this equation, $g_1(X1, X2)$ represents $EDP | IM_1$ and $g_2(X1, X2)$ represents $EDP | IM_2$.

The same covariance relation could be used for $Cov[EDP_1 | IM, EDP_2 | IM]$ as well (e.g., two *EDP*'s at the same *IM* level, rather than the same *EDP* at two *IM* levels). Before proceeding with these computations, however, it is worth considering whether a simple covariance structure such as perfect correlation is appropriate. This would simplify the computational complexity, and may not result in a significant change in the final results.

Example of Procedure Using Hypothetical Results:

We study a hypothetical EDP, assuming a function of the form: EDP = g(X1, X2) + X3

- 1. We select IM = 0.2
- 2. Our best judgments for the moments of X1 and X2 are:

$$\mu_{X1} = 2 \quad Var[X1] = 0.5$$

$$\mu_{X2} = 1.5 \quad Var[X2] = 0.1 \qquad \rho_{X1,X2} = 0.5$$

(Note: C.O.V._{X1} = $\frac{\sqrt{Var[X1]}}{\mu_{X1}} = 0.25$ and C.O.V._{X2} = 0.21)

3. We Set X1 = 2, and X2 = 1.5, and make 10 analysis runs with records scaled to *IM*=0.2. Our results are:

8.0755	7.1321
6.7431	5.9607
5.6429	7.1268
6.7663	7.8334
7.1667	6.6033

4. $\mu_{EDP} \cong 6.91$

5. Var[X3] = 0.56

6. Rerunning the analyses with $X1' = (1 + 0.25)\mu_{X1} = 2.5$ gives results:

9.2464	9.2410
9.8014	11.0976
10.4101	10.0271
10.4688	9.6521
11.4150	9.1090

E[EDP'] = 7.23

7. Calculate
$$\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} = \frac{7.23 - 6.91}{2.5 - 2} = 0.65$$

8. Repeating steps 6 and 7 with X1 = 2, $X2' = (1 + 0.21)\mu_{X2} = 1.815$ gives:

9.0824	10.7085
12.6917	11.6775
10.0145	10.6867
11.0657	8.5867
11.0814	9.5392

$$E[EDP'] = 10.04$$

$$\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X2} \bigg|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} = \frac{10.04 - 6.91}{1.815 - 1.5} = 9.93$$

9. Using the formula for the variance of g(X1, X2):

$$Var[EDP] \cong (0.65)^{2}(0.5) + (9.93)^{2}(0.1) + 2(0.65)(9.93)0.5\sqrt{0.5}\sqrt{0.1} + 0.56$$
$$= 0.423 + 9.880 + 2.043 + 0.56$$
$$= 12.91$$
$$C.O.V_{\cdot_{EDP}} = \frac{6.91}{\sqrt{12.91}} = 0.52$$

Results: $\mu_{EDP} \cong 6.91$, $Var[EDP] \cong 12.91$, and $\sigma_{EDP} \cong 3.59$, for IM = 0.2

Looking at the four terms from the variance calculation, we see that the second term dominates the result. This is the term corresponding to uncertainty in X2. We also see that the C.O.V. of *EDP* is about 0.5, while the C.O.V.'s of X1 and X2 were 0.25 and 0.21, respectively. This is

because of a nonlinearity in the function used to generate these results (the function is given at the end of this example.

Example of Procedure, Part 2:

Repeat the procedure from the previous page, but with a new IM level

- 1. We select IM = 1.0
- 2. Our judgments for the moments of X1 and X2 remain the same
- 3. Make 10 runs using mean values with records scaled to IM=1.0. Our results are:

8.1356	10.0192
8.4307	9.2481
8.8036	8.5052
8.5007	7.6260
8.4565	8.6631

- 4. $\mu_{EDP} \cong 8.64$
- 5. Var[X3] = 0.41
- 6. Rerunning the analyses with X1'=2.5 gives results:

10.1096	8	.9187
10.0504	9	.5999
8.8515	8	.6263
10.0022	9	.3211
9.3404	9	.3973

E[EDP'] = 9.42

7. Calculate
$$\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X1}\Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} = \frac{9.42 - 8.64}{2.5 - 2} = 1.57$$

8. Repeating steps 6 and 7 with X1 = 2, $X2' = (1 + 0.21)\mu_{X2} = 1.815$ gives:

 1.0.00	
12.5987	11.9870
11.9975	10.8452
12.4860	13.0486
12.5720	11.6243
11.7027	11.9354

E[EDP'] = 12.08

$$\frac{\partial g(X1, X2)}{\partial X2}\Big|_{\substack{X1=\mu_{X1}\\X2=\mu_{X2}}} = \frac{12.08 - 8.64}{1.815 - 1.5} = 10.92$$

9. Using the formula for the variance of g:

$$Var[EDP] \cong (1.57)^2 (0.5) + (10.92)^2 (0.1) + 2(1.57)(10.92)0.5\sqrt{0.5}\sqrt{0.1} + 0.41 = 20.22$$

$$C.O.V_{.EDP} = \frac{3.04}{\sqrt{20.22}} = 0.52$$

Results: $\mu_{EDP} \cong 8.64$, $Var[EDP] \cong 20.22$, and $\sigma_{EDP} \cong 4.50$, for IM = 1.0

Note: the function used to generate the results for this example is $EDP = X1 * IM + 3X2^2 + X3$, where X3 is normal with Mean = 0 and Variance = 0.5. With a structural model, the function could be determined by a regression analysis on NLTH results, but it is not needed for this procedure.

APPENDIX F: ESTIMATING THE VARIANCE AND COVARIANCE STRUCTURE OF THE GROUND MOTION HAZARD

When performing a PSHA analysis, many combinations of models of fault structure, recurrence relationship, ground motion attenuation, etc., are used. The full set of models is described by a logic tree, composed of all possible models, and weights associated with each model. Each one of these individual models results in a hazard curve, representing the annual frequencies of exceeding a range of ground motion levels, given the particular model. The collection of weighted hazard curves associated with all models is then a stochastic description of the ground motion hazard. For a given ground motion level, the mean and variance of the ground motion hazard can be easily calculated by taking the mean and variance of the population of hazard curves at that given level. However, there also exists a covariance structure in the ground motion hazard between two different ground motion levels. If there are many hazard curves, this may be somewhat more expensive to compute. The *Final Report of the Diablo Canyon Long Term Seismic Program*, as constructed by Robin McGuire (Pacific Gas & Electric, 1988), provides a procedure for collapsing a large number of hazard curves into a few while retaining most of the variance and covariance structure of the original full set of curves. The procedure of this document is reprinted below:

To derive hazard results appropriate for a probabilistic risk assessment, an aggregation process is employed that reduces the large number of hazard curves (20,700) to a few (typically 8 to 12), using a procedure that optimally determines how to combine pairs of curves sequentially so that the character of the original curves will be maintained, and the set of aggregate curves will represent as much of the original uncertainty in hazard as possible for each ground-motion amplitude. The procedure uses the following steps:

1. A contribution to variance analysis is used to select nodes on the logic tree that do not contribute significantly to uncertainty in hazard. The logic tree is then restructured to reduce the number of end branches by combining hazard results for end branches by combining hazard results for end branches at nodes that contribute little to the uncertainty in hazard. By this mechanism the family of hazard curves is reduced to several hundred in number. These hazard curves typically represent greater than 96 percent of the total uncertainty in hazard.

- 2. The hazard curves are characterized by the frequency of exceedance at three ground-motion amplitudes, chosen as those most critical to the determination of Plant response and system states. The total variance in frequency of exceedance at these three amplitudes is calculated.
- 3. A small number of possible aggregate curves (for example, 64) is estimated by dividing the ranges of frequencies of exceedance into intervals and constructing a first set of aggregates at the centers of these intervals.
- 4. Each of the hazard curves is assigned to a tentative aggregate hazard curve, based on its proximity in frequency-of-exceedance for the three amplitudes.
- 5. The tentative aggregate curves are recomputed as the conditional mean of the assigned curves.
- 6. Steps 4 and 5 are repeated, because step 5 may change the assignments based on proximity, until the tentative aggregate curves are stable (that is, until there are no more changes in assignments). A weight for each tentative aggregate curve is calculated as the sum of the weights of the assigned curves.
- 7. All possible pairs of tentative aggregate curves are examined as candidates for combination; the pair that, when combined, will result in the minimum reduction of variance is selected and combined by computing the weighted average frequency of exceedance for all three amplitudes. The combined curve is assigned a weight equal to the sum of the weights of the two curves used to calculate it.
- 8. Steps 4 through 7 are repeated to reduce sequentially the number of tentative aggregate curves. The process ends when the desired number of aggregate curves is reached.
- 9. The curve assignments are used to calculate aggregate hazard curves for all ground-motion amplitudes; the weight given to each aggregate is the sum of the weights of the assigned curves.

There are no general solution techniques for aggregating a discrete, multidimensional distribution, but the above algorithm has been tested for a number of seismic hazard problems and works well. It is efficient up to several hundred initial hazard curves (which is the reason for Step 1). Typically 8 to 12 aggregate curves can be constructed with this algorithm that replicate about 90 percent of the total variance of the original data set, for all ground-motion amplitudes (that is, the standard deviation of frequency of exceedance is 95 percent of the original). Figure 6-4 [Fig. F.1 below] illustrates how this procedure would work for the case of reducing nine hazard curves. Three aggregate curves adequately represent the amplitude and slope of the original nine curves.



Fig. F.1: Example of aggregation of nine hazard curves to obtain three curves (Figure 6-4 taken from Pacific Gas & Electric, 1988)

This procedure is a more detailed implementation of the following idea, as communicated by Veneziano (2003):

- 1. Read the hazard curves for a discrete number of values, generating vectors from the functions
- 2. Cluster the vectors by minimizing a distance function such as squared errors (where the errors can more generally be weighted to reflect greater emphasis on a region of interest).

Veneziano suggests that a K-means algorithm could be used, for a varying number of clusters K.

3. Choose K to retain a desired level of the original variance, and then collapse the curves into their clusters-means, ignoring the within-cluster variance (recognizing that the clusters were selected to keep within-cluster variance to a minimum).

An additional reference by Veneziano et al. (1984) provides an algorithm this calculation.

Once this collapse to a few representative hazard curves has been performed, the covariance of the hazard at two ground motion levels can be inexpensively calculated by calculating the covariance of the representative hazard curves.

REFERENCES

- Aslani, H. and Miranda, E. (2002). Fragility of Slab-Column Connections in Reinforced Concrete Buildings. *ASCE Journal of Structural Engineering*, (submitted).
- Bazurro, P., Cornell, C.A., Menun, C., Motahari, M. (2002). Advanced Seismic Assessment Guidelines. Prepared for Pacific Gas & Electric (PG&E)/PEER. February 2002 Draft.
- Benjamin, J.R. and Cornell, C.A. (1970). *Probability, Statistics, and Decision for Civil Engineers*. McGraw-Hill Book Company, New York.
- Cornell, C. Allin, Jalayer, Fatemah, Hamburger, Ronald O., and Foutch, Douglas A (2002).
 Probabilistic Basis for 2000 SAC Federal Emergency Management Agency Steel
 Moment Frame Guidelines. *Journal of Structural Engineering*, **128**: 526-533.
- Cornell, C. A. and Krawinkler, H. (2000). Progress and Challenges in Seismic Performance Assessment. *Peer Center News*, 3(2).
- Ditlevsen, Ove (1981). Uncertainty Modeling with Applications to Multidimensional Civil Engineering Systems. McGraw-Hill International, New York.
- Efron, Bradley and Tibshirani, Robert J. (1998). *An Introduction to the Bootstrap*. Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton.
- FEMA (2000a). Recommended Seismic Design Criteria for New Steel Moment-Frame Buildings. *Report No. FEMA-350.* SAC Joint Venture, Federal Emergency Management Agency, Washington D.C.
- FEMA (2000b). State of the Art Report on Performance Prediction and Evaluation of Steel Moment-Frame Buildings. *Report No. FEMA-355f.* SAC Joint Venture, Federal Emergency Management Agency, Washington D.C.
- Ibarra, Luis. (2003). Global Collapse of Frame Structures under Seismic Excitations. PhD. Dissertation submitted to the Department of Civil Engineering, Stanford University.

- Kennedy, R.P. and Ravindra, M.K. (1984). Seismic Fragilities for Nuclear Power Plant Risk Studies. *Nuclear Engineering and Design*, **79**: 47-68.
- Kennedy, R.P. and Short, S.A. (1994). Basis for seismic provisions of DOE-STD-1020. UCRL-CR-111478 and BNL-52418. Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory and Brookhaven National Laboratory.
- Kramer, S.L. (1995). Geotechnical Earthquake Engineering. Prentice Hall, New Jersey.
- Krawinkler, H. (2002a). A General Approach to Seismic Performance Assessment. Proceedings, International Conference on Advances and New Challenges in Earthquake Engineering Research, ICANCEER 2002, Hong Kong, August 19-20, 2002.
- Krawinkler, H. (2002b). Personal communication regarding potential sources of uncertainty in structural demand and capacity. October 17, 2002.
- Lowes. Laura N. (2002).Results from nonlinear history time analysis of building. Results available Van Nuys at http://faculty.washington.edu/lowes/vannuys/VanNuysTestBed Analysis.htm
- Luco, Nicolas and Cornell, C. Allin (1998). Seismic Drift Demands for two SMRF structures with brittle connections. Structural Engineering World Wide 1998, Elsevier Science Ltd., Oxford, England, 1998. Paper T158-3.
- Luco, Nicolas and Cornell, C. Allin (2002). Structure-Specific Scalar Intensity Measures for Near-Source and Ordinary Earthquake Ground Motions. *Earthquake Spectra*, (submitted).
- Melchers, Robert E (1999). *Structural Reliability Analysis and Prediction*. John Wiley and Sons, Chichester.
- Miranda, E., Taghavi, S. and Alsani, H. (2002). Some Fragility Curves for the Van Nuys Testbed. Presentation at PEER Testbed Progress Meeting, May 23, 2002.
- Nigam, N.C. (1983). Introduction to Random Vibrations. The MIT Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.

- NUREG CR 2300, Vol. 1 and 2, (American Nuclear Society), January 1983. PRA Procedures Guide: A guide to Performance of Prob. Risk Assessments for NPPs. J. W. Hickman.
- Pacific Gas & Electric (1988). Final Report of the Diablo Canyon Long Term Seismic Program.
 Docket Numbers 50-275 and 50-323, available from US Nuclear Regulatory
 Commission, July.
- Porter, K.A, Beck, J.L., and Shaikhutdinov, R.V. (2002). Investigation of Sensitivity of Building Loss Estimates to Major Uncertain Variables for the Van Nuys Testbed. Report to Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research Center, Berkeley. 41pp.
- Porter, K.A. and Kiremidjian, A.S. (2001). Assembly-based Vulnerability and its Uses in Seismic Performance Evaluation and Risk-Management Decision-Making. John A. Blume Earthquake Engineering Center, Stanford. 214 pp.
- RS Means Co., Inc. (2002). Means Assemblies Cost Data. Kingston, MA.
- Vamvatsikos, D. and Cornell, C.A. (2002). Incremental Dynamic Analysis. Earthquake Engineering and Structural Dynamics, 31(3): 491-514.
- Veneziano, Daniele (2003). Personal communication regarding collapse of a large number of hazard curves into a small number of representative curves. October 17, 2002.
- Veneziano, D., Cornell, C.A. and O'Hara, T.O. (1984). "Historical Method of Seismic Hazard Analysis." Electric Power Research Institute Report NP-3438, Palo Alto.
- Yun, Seung-Yul, Hamburger, Ronald O., Cornell, C. Allin, and Foutch, Douglas A (2002). Seismic Performance Evaluation for Steel Moment-Frames. *Journal of Structural Engineering*, **128**: 534-545.

PEER REPORTS

PEER reports are available from the National Information Service for Earthquake Engineering (NISEE). To order PEER reports, please contact the Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research Center, 1301 South 46th Street, Richmond, California 94804-4698. Tel.: (510) 231-9468; Fax: (510) 231-9461.

PEER 2003/13	Effects of Connection Hysteretic Degradation on the Seismic Behavior of Steel Moment-Resisting Frames. Janise E. Rodgers and Stephen A. Mahin. March 2004.
PEER 2003/11	The Fifth U.SJapan Workshop on Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering Methodology for Reinforced Concrete Building Structures. February 2004.
PEER 2003/10	A Beam-Column Joint Model for Simulating the Earthquake Response of Reinforced Concrete Frames. Laura N. Lowes, Nilanjan Mitra, and Arash Altoontash. February 2004.
PEER 2003/08	A Technical Framework for Probability-Based Demand and Capacity Factor Design (DCFD) Seismic Formats. Fatemeh Jalayer and C. Allin Cornell. November 2003.
PEER 2003/07	Uncertainty Specification and Propagation for Loss Estimation Using FOSM Methods. Jack W. Baker and C. Allin Cornell. September 2003.
PEER 2003/06	Performance of Circular Reinforced Concrete Bridge Columns under Bidirectional Earthquake Loading. Mahmoud M. Hachem, Stephen A. Mahin, and Jack P. Moehle. February 2003.
PEER 2003/05	Response Assessment for Building-Specific Loss Estimation. Eduardo Miranda and Hesameddin Aslani. September 2003.
PEER 2003/04	Experimental Assessment of Columns with Short Lap Splices Subjected to Cyclic Loads. Murat Melek, John W. Wallace, and Joel Conte. April 2003.
PEER 2003/03	Probabilistic Response Assessment for Building-Specific Loss Estimation. Eduardo Miranda and Hesameddin Aslani. September 2003.
PEER 2003/02	Software Framework for Collaborative Development of Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis Program. Jun Peng and Kincho H. Law. September 2003.
PEER 2003/01	Shake Table Tests and Analytical Studies on the Gravity Load Collapse of Reinforced Concrete Frames. Kenneth John Elwood and Jack P. Moehle. November 2003
PEER 2002/24	Performance of Beam to Column Bridge Joints Subjected to a Large Velocity Pulse. Natalie Gibson, André Filiatrault, and Scott A. Ashford. April 2002.
PEER 2002/23	Effects of Large Velocity Pulses on Reinforced Concrete Bridge Columns. Greg L. Orozco and Scott A. Ashford. April 2002.
PEER 2002/22	Characterization of Large Velocity Pulses for Laboratory Testing. Kenneth E. Cox and Scott A. Ashford. April 2002.
PEER 2002/21	Fourth U.SJapan Workshop on Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering Methodology for Reinforced Concrete Building Structures. December 2002.

- **PEER 2002/20** Barriers to Adoption and Implementation of PBEE Innovations. Peter J. May. August 2002.
- **PEER 2002/19** *Economic-Engineered Integrated Models for Earthquakes: Socioeconomic Impacts.* Peter Gordon, James E. Moore II, and Harry W. Richardson. July 2002.
- PEER 2002/18 Assessment of Reinforced Concrete Building Exterior Joints with Substandard Details. Chris P. Pantelides, Jon Hansen, Justin Nadauld, and Lawrence D. Reaveley. May 2002.
- **PEER 2002/17** Structural Characterization and Seismic Response Analysis of a Highway Overcrossing Equipped with Elastomeric Bearings and Fluid Dampers: A Case Study. Nicos Makris and Jian Zhang. November 2002.
- **PEER 2002/16** Estimation of Uncertainty in Geotechnical Properties for Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering. Allen L. Jones, Steven L. Kramer, and Pedro Arduino. December 2002.
- **PEER 2002/15** Seismic Behavior of Bridge Columns Subjected to Various Loading Patterns. Asadollah Esmaeily-Gh. and Yan Xiao. December 2002.
- **PEER 2002/14** Inelastic Seismic Response of Extended Pile Shaft Supported Bridge Structures. T.C. Hutchinson, R.W. Boulanger, Y.H. Chai, and I.M. Idriss. December 2002.
- **PEER 2002/13** Probabilistic Models and Fragility Estimates for Bridge Components and Systems. Paolo Gardoni, Armen Der Kiureghian, and Khalid M. Mosalam. June 2002.
- **PEER 2002/12** Effects of Fault Dip and Slip Rake on Near-Source Ground Motions: Why Chi-Chi Was a Relatively Mild M7.6 Earthquake. Brad T. Aagaard, John F. Hall, and Thomas H. Heaton. December 2002.
- **PEER 2002/11** Analytical and Experimental Study of Fiber-Reinforced Strip Isolators. James M. Kelly and Shakhzod M. Takhirov. September 2002.
- **PEER 2002/10** Centrifuge Modeling of Settlement and Lateral Spreading with Comparisons to Numerical Analyses. Sivapalan Gajan and Bruce L. Kutter. January 2003.
- **PEER 2002/09** Documentation and Analysis of Field Case Histories of Seismic Compression during the 1994 Northridge, California, Earthquake. Jonathan P. Stewart, Patrick M. Smith, Daniel H. Whang, and Jonathan D. Bray. October 2002.
- **PEER 2002/08** Component Testing, Stability Analysis and Characterization of Buckling-Restrained Unbonded BracesTM. Cameron Black, Nicos Makris, and Ian Aiken. September 2002.
- **PEER 2002/07** Seismic Performance of Pile-Wharf Connections. Charles W. Roeder, Robert Graff, Jennifer Soderstrom, and Jun Han Yoo. December 2001.
- **PEER 2002/06** The Use of Benefit-Cost Analysis for Evaluation of Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering Decisions. Richard O. Zerbe and Anthony Falit-Baiamonte. September 2001.
- **PEER 2002/05** Guidelines, Specifications, and Seismic Performance Characterization of Nonstructural Building Components and Equipment. André Filiatrault, Constantin Christopoulos, and Christopher Stearns. September 2001.

- **PEER 2002/04** Consortium of Organizations for Strong-Motion Observation Systems and the Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research Center Lifelines Program: Invited Workshop on Archiving and Web Dissemination of Geotechnical Data, 4–5 October 2001. September 2002.
- **PEER 2002/03** Investigation of Sensitivity of Building Loss Estimates to Major Uncertain Variables for the Van Nuys Testbed. Keith A. Porter, James L. Beck, and Rustem V. Shaikhutdinov. August 2002.
- **PEER 2002/02** The Third U.S.-Japan Workshop on Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering Methodology for Reinforced Concrete Building Structures. July 2002.
- **PEER 2002/01** Nonstructural Loss Estimation: The UC Berkeley Case Study. Mary C. Comerio and John C. Stallmeyer. December 2001.
- PEER 2001/16 Statistics of SDF-System Estimate of Roof Displacement for Pushover Analysis of Buildings. Anil K. Chopra, Rakesh K. Goel, and Chatpan Chintanapakdee. December 2001.
- **PEER 2001/15** Damage to Bridges during the 2001 Nisqually Earthquake. R. Tyler Ranf, Marc O. Eberhard, and Michael P. Berry. November 2001.
- **PEER 2001/14** Rocking Response of Equipment Anchored to a Base Foundation. Nicos Makris and Cameron J. Black. September 2001.
- **PEER 2001/13** Modeling Soil Liquefaction Hazards for Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering. Steven L. Kramer and Ahmed-W. Elgamal. February 2001.
- **PEER 2001/12** Development of Geotechnical Capabilities in OpenSees. Boris Jeremic. September 2001.
- PEER 2001/11 Analytical and Experimental Study of Fiber-Reinforced Elastomeric Isolators. James M. Kelly and Shakhzod M. Takhirov. September 2001.
- **PEER 2001/10** Amplification Factors for Spectral Acceleration in Active Regions. Jonathan P. Stewart, Andrew H. Liu, Yoojoong Choi, and Mehmet B. Baturay. December 2001.
- **PEER 2001/09** Ground Motion Evaluation Procedures for Performance-Based Design. Jonathan P. Stewart, Shyh-Jeng Chiou, Jonathan D. Bray, Robert W. Graves, Paul G. Somerville, and Norman A. Abrahamson. September 2001.
- **PEER 2001/08** Experimental and Computational Evaluation of Reinforced Concrete Bridge Beam-Column Connections for Seismic Performance. Clay J. Naito, Jack P. Moehle, and Khalid M. Mosalam. November 2001.
- **PEER 2001/07** The Rocking Spectrum and the Shortcomings of Design Guidelines. Nicos Makris and Dimitrios Konstantinidis. August 2001.
- **PEER 2001/06** Development of an Electrical Substation Equipment Performance Database for Evaluation of Equipment Fragilities. Thalia Agnanos. April 1999.
- **PEER 2001/05** Stiffness Analysis of Fiber-Reinforced Elastomeric Isolators. Hsiang-Chuan Tsai and James M. Kelly. May 2001.

- **PEER 2001/04** Organizational and Societal Considerations for Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering. Peter J. May. April 2001.
- **PEER 2001/03** A Modal Pushover Analysis Procedure to Estimate Seismic Demands for Buildings: Theory and Preliminary Evaluation. Anil K. Chopra and Rakesh K. Goel. January 2001.
- **PEER 2001/02** Seismic Response Analysis of Highway Overcrossings Including Soil-Structure Interaction. Jian Zhang and Nicos Makris. March 2001.
- PEER 2001/01 Experimental Study of Large Seismic Steel Beam-to-Column Connections. Egor P. Popov and Shakhzod M. Takhirov. November 2000.
- **PEER 2000/10** The Second U.S.-Japan Workshop on Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering Methodology for Reinforced Concrete Building Structures. March 2000.
- PEER 2000/09 Structural Engineering Reconnaissance of the August 17, 1999 Earthquake: Kocaeli (Izmit), Turkey. Halil Sezen, Kenneth J. Elwood, Andrew S. Whittaker, Khalid Mosalam, John J. Wallace, and John F. Stanton. December 2000.
- **PEER 2000/08** Behavior of Reinforced Concrete Bridge Columns Having Varying Aspect Ratios and Varying Lengths of Confinement. Anthony J. Calderone, Dawn E. Lehman, and Jack P. Moehle. January 2001.
- PEER 2000/07 Cover-Plate and Flange-Plate Reinforced Steel Moment-Resisting Connections. Taejin Kim, Andrew S. Whittaker, Amir S. Gilani, Vitelmo V. Bertero, and Shakhzod M. Takhirov. September 2000.
- **PEER 2000/06** Seismic Evaluation and Analysis of 230-kV Disconnect Switches. Amir S. J. Gilani, Andrew S. Whittaker, Gregory L. Fenves, Chun-Hao Chen, Henry Ho, and Eric Fujisaki. July 2000.
- **PEER 2000/05** Performance-Based Evaluation of Exterior Reinforced Concrete Building Joints for Seismic Excitation. Chandra Clyde, Chris P. Pantelides, and Lawrence D. Reaveley. July 2000.
- **PEER 2000/04** An Evaluation of Seismic Energy Demand: An Attenuation Approach. Chung-Che Chou and Chia-Ming Uang. July 1999.
- **PEER 2000/03** Framing Earthquake Retrofitting Decisions: The Case of Hillside Homes in Los Angeles. Detlof von Winterfeldt, Nels Roselund, and Alicia Kitsuse. March 2000.
- **PEER 2000/02** U.S.-Japan Workshop on the Effects of Near-Field Earthquake Shaking. Andrew Whittaker, ed. July 2000.
- **PEER 2000/01** Further Studies on Seismic Interaction in Interconnected Electrical Substation Equipment. Armen Der Kiureghian, Kee-Jeung Hong, and Jerome L. Sackman. November 1999.
- **PEER 1999/14** Seismic Evaluation and Retrofit of 230-kV Porcelain Transformer Bushings. Amir S. Gilani, Andrew S. Whittaker, Gregory L. Fenves, and Eric Fujisaki. December 1999.
- **PEER 1999/13** Building Vulnerability Studies: Modeling and Evaluation of Tilt-up and Steel Reinforced Concrete Buildings. John W. Wallace, Jonathan P. Stewart, and Andrew S. Whittaker, editors. December 1999.

- **PEER 1999/12** Rehabilitation of Nonductile RC Frame Building Using Encasement Plates and Energy-Dissipating Devices. Mehrdad Sasani, Vitelmo V. Bertero, James C. Anderson. December 1999.
- **PEER 1999/11** Performance Evaluation Database for Concrete Bridge Components and Systems under Simulated Seismic Loads. Yael D. Hose and Frieder Seible. November 1999.
- **PEER 1999/10** U.S.-Japan Workshop on Performance-Based Earthquake Engineering Methodology for Reinforced Concrete Building Structures. December 1999.
- **PEER 1999/09** Performance Improvement of Long Period Building Structures Subjected to Severe Pulse-Type Ground Motions. James C. Anderson, Vitelmo V. Bertero, and Raul Bertero. October 1999.
- **PEER 1999/08** Envelopes for Seismic Response Vectors. Charles Menun and Armen Der Kiureghian. July 1999.
- **PEER 1999/07** Documentation of Strengths and Weaknesses of Current Computer Analysis Methods for Seismic Performance of Reinforced Concrete Members. William F. Cofer. November 1999.
- **PEER 1999/06** Rocking Response and Overturning of Anchored Equipment under Seismic Excitations. Nicos Makris and Jian Zhang. November 1999.
- **PEER 1999/05** Seismic Evaluation of 550 kV Porcelain Transformer Bushings. Amir S. Gilani, Andrew S. Whittaker, Gregory L. Fenves, and Eric Fujisaki. October 1999.
- **PEER 1999/04** Adoption and Enforcement of Earthquake Risk-Reduction Measures. Peter J. May, Raymond J. Burby, T. Jens Feeley, and Robert Wood.
- **PEER 1999/03** Task 3 Characterization of Site Response General Site Categories. Adrian Rodriguez-Marek, Jonathan D. Bray, and Norman Abrahamson. February 1999.
- **PEER 1999/02** Capacity-Demand-Diagram Methods for Estimating Seismic Deformation of Inelastic Structures: SDF Systems. Anil K. Chopra and Rakesh Goel. April 1999.
- **PEER 1999/01** Interaction in Interconnected Electrical Substation Equipment Subjected to Earthquake Ground Motions. Armen Der Kiureghian, Jerome L. Sackman, and Kee-Jeung Hong. February 1999.
- **PEER 1998/08** Behavior and Failure Analysis of a Multiple-Frame Highway Bridge in the 1994 Northridge Earthquake. Gregory L. Fenves and Michael Ellery. December 1998.
- **PEER 1998/07** *Empirical Evaluation of Inertial Soil-Structure Interaction Effects.* Jonathan P. Stewart, Raymond B. Seed, and Gregory L. Fenves. November 1998.
- **PEER 1998/06** Effect of Damping Mechanisms on the Response of Seismic Isolated Structures. Nicos Makris and Shih-Po Chang. November 1998.
- **PEER 1998/05** Rocking Response and Overturning of Equipment under Horizontal Pulse-Type Motions. Nicos Makris and Yiannis Roussos. October 1998.
- **PEER 1998/04** Pacific Earthquake Engineering Research Invitational Workshop Proceedings, May 14–15, 1998: Defining the Links between Planning, Policy Analysis, Economics and Earthquake Engineering. Mary Comerio and Peter Gordon. September 1998.

- **PEER 1998/03** Repair/Upgrade Procedures for Welded Beam to Column Connections. James C. Anderson and Xiaojing Duan. May 1998.
- **PEER 1998/02** Seismic Evaluation of 196 kV Porcelain Transformer Bushings. Amir S. Gilani, Juan W. Chavez, Gregory L. Fenves, and Andrew S. Whittaker. May 1998.
- **PEER 1998/01** Seismic Performance of Well-Confined Concrete Bridge Columns. Dawn E. Lehman and Jack P. Moehle. December 2000.